
 
 
                       SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 
                             WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549 
 
 
                                AMENDMENT NO. 2 
 
 
                                   SCHEDULE TO 
 
            TENDER OFFER STATEMENT UNDER SECTION 14(d)(1) OR 13(e)(1) 
                     OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 
 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
         (Name of Subject Company (issuer) and Filing Person (offeror)) 
 
           OPTIONS TO PURCHASE COMMON STOCK, PAR VALUE $1.00 PER SHARE 
                         (Title of Class of Securities) 
 
                                    969457100 
                (CUSIP Number of Class of Underlying Securities) 
 
                            BRIAN K. SHORE, SECRETARY 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                               ONE WILLIAMS CENTER 
                              TULSA, OKLAHOMA 74172 
                                 (918) 573-2000 
   (Name, address and telephone number of person authorized to receive notices 
                 and communications on behalf of filing persons) 
 
                                   Copies to: 
 
                               PAMELA BAKER, ESQ. 
                              STEPHEN E. FOX, ESQ. 
                          SONNENSCHEIN NATH & ROSENTHAL 
                                8000 SEARS TOWER 
                             CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60606 
                                 (312) 876-7934 
 
                            CALCULATION OF FILING FEE 
 
        TRANSACTION VALUATION(1)                 AMOUNT OF FILING FEE(2) 
              $17,012,652                                $1,376 
 
- ---------- 
 
(1)   Calculated solely for purposes of determining the filing fee. This amount 
      assumes that options to purchase an aggregate of 13,452,658 shares of 
      common stock of The Williams Companies, Inc. having an aggregate value of 
      $17,012,652 as of May 16, 2003 will be exchanged pursuant to this offer. 
      The aggregate value of such options was calculated based on the 
      Black-Scholes option pricing model. 
 
(2)   The amount of the filing fee, calculated in accordance with Section 13(e) 
      of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, equals $80.90 for each 
      $1,000,000 of the value of the transaction. 



 
[ ]   Check the box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Rule 
      0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing with which the offsetting fee was 
      previously paid. Identify the previous filing by registration statement 
      number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing. 
 
 
Amount Previously Paid:  Not applicable. 
 
 
Form of Registration No.:  Not applicable. 
 
Filing Party:  Not applicable. 
 
Date Filed:  Not applicable. 
 
[ ]   Check the box if the filing relates solely to preliminary communications 
      made before the commencement of a tender offer. 
 
Check the appropriate boxes below to designate any transactions to which the 
statement relates: 
 
[ ]   third-party tender offer subject to Rule 14d-1. 
 
[X]   issuer tender offer subject to Rule 13e-4. 
 
[ ]   going-private transaction subject to Rule 13e-3. 
 
[ ]   amendment to Schedule 13D under Rule 13d-2. 
 
Check the following box if the filing is a final amendment reporting the results 
of the tender offer: [ ] 
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     This Amendment No. 2 amends and supplements the Tender Offer Statement on 
Schedule TO (the "Tender Offer Statement") filed by The William Companies, Inc., 
a Delaware corporation ("Williams"), relating to the offer (the "Offer") by 
Williams to exchange certain outstanding employee options to purchase its common 
shares, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to 
Exchange dated May 27, 2003 (the "Offer to Exchange"), a copy of which was 
attached as Exhibit (a)(1) to the Tender Offer Statement, as amended hereby. 
 
 
ITEM 2.  SUBJECT COMPANY INFORMATION. 
 
      (a) The name of the issuer is The Williams Companies, Inc., a Delaware 
corporation (the "Company"), and the address of its principal executive offices 
is One Williams Center, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74172. The telephone number of its 
principal executive offices is (918) 573-2000. 
 
      (b) This Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO relates to an offer by the 
Company to eligible employees to exchange certain options to purchase shares of 
the Company's common stock, par value $1.00 per share, having an exercise price 
of $10.00 or more that were granted prior to November 27, 2002 under (i) The 
Williams Companies, Inc. 1990 Stock Plan, (ii) The Williams Companies, Inc. 
Stock Plan for Non-Officer Employees, (iii) The Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 
Stock Plan, (iv) The Williams Companies, Inc. International Stock Plan, (v) The 
Williams Companies, Inc. 2001 Stock Plan and (vi) The Williams Companies, Inc. 
2002 Incentive Plan (collectively, the "Option Plans") for replacement options 
to purchase common stock that will be granted under the 2002 Incentive Plan, 
upon the terms and subject to the conditions described in the Offer to Exchange 
and the related Election Form attached hereto as Exhibit (a)(3). 
 
            As of May 16, 2003, there were outstanding options to purchase 
36,233,409 shares of the Company's common stock under the Option Plans, of which 
options to purchase 13,452,658 shares are eligible for exchange pursuant to the 
Offer. 
 
            The information set forth in the Offer to Exchange under Section 2 
("Eligibility -- Eligible Options") is incorporated herein by reference. 
 
            The description of the terms of the Offer set forth in the Offer to 
Exchange in the second paragraph under the heading "The Offer -- Eligibility -- 
Eligible Options" is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced with the 
following: 
 
      As of May 16, 2003, approximately 13,452,658 outstanding options were 
      eligible for exchange under the offer. 
 
 
      (c) The information set forth in the Offer to Exchange under Section 8 
("Price Range of Common Stock") is incorporated herein by reference. No trading 
market exists for the options eligible for exchange. 
 
ITEM 4.  TERMS OF THE TRANSACTION. 
 
      (a) The information set forth in the Offer to Exchange under Section 1 
("Purpose of the Offer"), Section 2 ("Eligibility"), Section 3 ("Number of 
Options; Exchange Ratios"), Section 4 ("Procedures for Participating in the 
Offer"), Section 5 ("Acceptance of Options for 
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Exchange and Issuance of Replacement Options"), Section 6 ("Extension of Offer; 
Termination; Amendment"), Section 9 ("Terms of Replacement Options; Source and 
Amount of Consideration"), Section 12 ("Accounting Consequences of the Offer") 
and Section 14 ("Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences") is incorporated 
herein by reference. 
 
 
The description of the terms of the Offer set forth in the Offer to Exchange 
under the heading "The Offer -- Procedures for Participating in the Offer -- 
Withdrawal Rights" is hereby amended to add the following sentence at the end of 
the first paragraph of that section: 
 
      You may also withdraw your tendered options pursuant to Rule 
      13e-4(f)(2)(ii) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 if such tendered 
      options have not been accepted by us within 40 business days from the 
      commencement of the offer. 
 
The description of the terms of the Offer set forth in the Offer to Exchange 
under the heading "The Offer -- Procedures for Participating in the Offer -- 
Determination of Validity; Rejection of Options; Waiver of Defects; No 
Obligation to Give Notice of Defects" is hereby deleted in its entirety and 
replaced with the following : 
 
      We will determine, in our discretion, all questions as to form, validity, 
      including time of receipt, eligibility and acceptance of any tender of 
      options or withdrawal of tenders. Our determination of these matters will 
      be final and binding on all parties. We may reject any or all tenders of 
      options or withdrawal of tenders that we determine are not in appropriate 
      form or that we determine are unlawful to accept or not timely made. 
      Otherwise, we expect to accept all properly and timely tendered options, 
      which are not validly withdrawn. We may also waive, as to all option 
      holders, any of the conditions of the offer or any defect or irregularity 
      in any election with respect to any particular options. No tender of 
      options or withdrawal of tenders will be deemed to have been properly made 
      until all defects or irregularities have been cured by the tendering 
      employee or waived by us. Neither we nor any other person is obligated to 
      give notice of any defects or irregularities in elections or withdrawals, 
      and no one will be liable for failing to give notice of any defects or 
      irregularities. 
 
The description of the terms of the Offer set forth in the Offer to Exchange in 
the second paragraph under the heading "The Offer -- Terms of Replacement 
Options; Source and Amount of Consideration -- Description of 2002 Incentive 
Plan" is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following: 
 
      As of May 16, 2003, there were 28,558,457 shares of common stock available 
      for delivery under the Plan. The number of shares authorized for delivery 
      upon exercise of options granted under the Plan will be increased by that 
      number of options tendered in the offer, so that if all 13,452,658 
      eligible options are tendered for exchange and cancelled, there would be 
      42,011,115 shares available for delivery under the Plan prior to the grant 
      date of the replacement options. 
 
The description of the terms of the Offer set forth in the Offer to Exchange in 
the second paragraph under the heading "The Offer -- Eligibility -- Eligible 
Options" is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following: 
 
      As of May 16, 2003, approximately 13,452,658 outstanding options were 
      eligible for exchange under the offer. 
 
 
      (b) The information set forth in the Offer to Exchange under Section 11 
("Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements 
Concerning the Options and our Common Stock") is incorporated herein by 
reference. 
 
ITEM 6.  PURPOSES OF THE TRANSACTION AND PLANS OR PROPOSALS 
 
      (a) The information set forth in the Offer to Exchange under Section 1 
("Purpose of the Offer") and Section 12 ("Accounting Consequences of the Offer") 
is incorporated herein by reference. 
 
      (b) The information set forth in the Offer to Exchange under Section 5 
("Acceptance of Options for Exchange and Issuance of Replacement Options") and 
Section 9 ("Terms of Replacement Options; Source and Amount of Consideration") 
is incorporated herein by reference. 
 
 
The description of the terms of the Offer set forth in the Offer to Exchange in 
the second paragraph under the heading "The Offer -- Terms of Replacement 
Options; Source and Amount of Consideration -- Description of 2002 Incentive 
Plan" is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following: 
 
      As of May 16, 2003, there were 28,558,457 shares of common stock available 
      for delivery under the Plan. The number of shares authorized for delivery 



      upon exercise of options granted under the Plan will be increased by that 
      number of options tendered in the offer, so that if all 13,452,658 
      eligible options are tendered for exchange and cancelled, there would be 
      42,011,115 shares available for delivery under the Plan prior to the grant 
      date of the replacement options. 
 
 
      (c) The information set forth in the Offer to Exchange under Section 10 
("Information Concerning Williams") is incorporated herein by reference. 
 
ITEM 7.  SOURCE AND AMOUNT OF FUNDS OR OTHER CONSIDERATION. 
 
      (a) The information set forth in the Offer to Exchange under Section 9 
("Terms of Replacement Options; Source and Amount of Consideration") and Section 
15 ("Fees and Expenses") is incorporated herein by reference. 
 
 
The description of the terms of the Offer set forth in the Offer to Exchange in 
the second paragraph under the heading "The Offer -- Terms of Replacement 
Options; Source and Amount of Consideration -- Description of 2002 Incentive 
Plan" is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following: 
 
      As of May 16, 2003, there were 28,558,457 shares of common stock available 
      for delivery under the Plan. The number of shares authorized for delivery 
      upon exercise of options granted under the Plan will be increased by that 
      number of options tendered in the offer, so that if all 13,452,658 
      eligible options are tendered for exchange and cancelled, there would be 
      42,011,115 shares available for delivery under the Plan prior to the grant 
      date of the replacement options. 
 
      (b) Not applicable. 
 
      (d) Not applicable. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                      -4- 



 
 
 
 
ITEM 10.  FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 
      (a) The information set forth (i) in the Offer to Exchange under Section 
10 ("Information Concerning Williams") and Section 16 ("Additional 
Information"), (ii) on pages 94 through 182 of the Company's Annual Report on 
Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2002 filed with the Securities 
and Exchange Commission on March 19, 2003, (iii) in Exhibit 12 ("Computations of 
Ratios to Fixed Charges") to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the 
fiscal year ended December 31, 2002 filed with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission on March 19, 2003 and (iv) on pages 2 through 29 of the Company's 
Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2003 filed with 
the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 13, 2003, is incorporated herein 
by reference, and is available over the internet at the World Wide Web site of 
the Securities and Exchange Commission at http://www.sec.gov. Such information 
may also be obtained, free of charge, by contacting the Company at (800) 
320-8040 or (918) 573-5400. 
 
 
The description of the terms of the Offer set forth in the Offer to Exchange in 
the fourth bulleted paragraph under the heading "The Offer -- Additional 
Information" is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following: 
 
      Our Current Reports on Form 8-K: (i) dated December 31, 2002 and filed on 
      January 17, 2003; (ii) dated February 20, 2003 and filed on February 21, 
      2003; (iii) dated April 18, 2003 and filed on April 21, 2003; (iv) dated 
      and filed on April 22, 2003; (v) dated May 16, 2003 and filed on May 23, 
      2003; and (vi) dated May 22, 2003 and filed on May 23, 2003, to the extent 
      such Form 8-K's are deemed "filed" with and not "furnished" to the SEC; 
      and 
 
 
      (b) Not applicable. 
 
 
 
 
ITEM 12.  EXHIBITS. 
 
 
 
             
(a)(1)         Offer to Exchange, dated May 27, 2003(1) 
 
(a)(2)         E-Mail Message to Employees Announcing Exchange Offer(1) 
 
(a)(3)         Form of Election Form, Including Statement of Employee Stock Option Holdings(1) 
 
(a)(4)         Form of Notice of Withdrawal(1) 
 
(a)(5)         Instructions to Participate in Offer(1) 
 
(a)(6)         Form of Confirmation of Election and Promise of Grant of 
               Replacement Options 
 
(a)(7)         Form of Confirmation of Ineligibility and Voided Election 
 
(a)(8)         Form of Confirmation of Election Not to Participate 
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(a)(9)         Reminder E-Mail to Employees 
 
(a)(10)        The Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal 
               year ended December 31, 2002 filed with the Securities and 
               Exchange Commission on March 19, 2003 (Incorporated by 
               Reference) 
 
(a)(11)        The Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the 
               Quarter Ended March 31, 2003 filed with the Securities and 
               Exchange Commission on May 13, 2003 (Incorporated by 
               Reference) 
 
(a)(12)        Question and Answer about the Stock Option Exchange Program(1) 
 
(b)            Not applicable 
 
(d)(1)         Form of Stock Option Agreement between the Company and its 
               Employees 
 
(d)(2)         Form of Replacement Option Grant Letter between the Company and 
               its Employees 
 
(d)(3)         The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan, as amended 
 
(d)(4)         Prospectus to The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan, 
               as amended 
 
(g)            Not applicable 
 
(h)            Not applicable 
 
 
 
- ---------- 
(1)   Previously filed. 
 
 
 
 
ITEM 13.  INFORMATION REQUIRED BY SCHEDULE 13E-3. 
 
      Not applicable. 
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                                    SIGNATURE 
 
      After due inquiry and to the best of my knowledge and belief, I certify 
that the information set forth in this statement is true, complete and correct. 
 
                                      THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                                      By: /s/ Marcia M. MacLeod 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                      Name:  Marcia M. MacLeod 
                                      Title: Vice President Rewards and Policy 
 
Date:  June 12, 2003 
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                                INDEX TO EXHIBITS 
 
 
 
             
(a)(1)         Offer to Exchange, dated May 27, 2003(1) 
 
(a)(2)         E-Mail Message to Employees Announcing Exchange Offer(1) 
 
(a)(3)         Form of Election Form, Including Statement of Employee Stock Option Holdings(1) 
 
(a)(4)         Form of Notice of Withdrawal(1) 
 
(a)(5)         Instructions to Participate in Offer(1) 
 
(a)(6)         Form of Confirmation of Election and Promise of Grant of Replacement Options 
 
(a)(7)         Form of Confirmation of Ineligibility and Voided Election 
 
(a)(8)         Form of Confirmation of Election Not to Participate 
 
(a)(9)         Reminder E-Mail to Employees 
 
(a)(10)        The Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal 
               year ended December 31, 2002 filed with the Securities and 
               Exchange Commission on March 19, 2003 (Incorporated by 
               Reference) 
 
(a)(11)        The Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the 
               Quarter Ended March 31, 2003 filed with the Securities and 
               Exchange Commission on May 13, 2003 (Incorporated by 
               Reference) 
 
(a)(12)        Question and Answer about the Stock Option Exchange Program(1) 
 
(b)            Not applicable 
 
(d)(1)         Form of Stock Option Agreement between the Company and its Employees 
 
(d)(2)         Form of Replacement Option Grant Letter between the Company and its Employees 
 
(d)(3)         The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan, as amended 
 
(d)(4)         Prospectus to The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan, as amended 
 
(g)            Not applicable 
 
(h)            Not applicable 
 
 
 
- ---------- 
(1)   Previously filed. 
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Exhibit (a)(6) 
 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                                 OFFER TO EXCHANGE 
                  OUTSTANDING OPTIONS TO PURCHASE COMMON STOCK 
 
                     CONFIRMATION OF ELECTION AND PROMISE OF 
                          GRANT OF REPLACEMENT OPTIONS 
 
July [_], 2003 
 
Name 
 
Address 1 
Address 2 
Address 3 
 
City, ST Zip 
 
Dear [Name]: 
 
This statement confirms that The Williams Companies, Inc. ("Williams") has 
accepted your election to participate in the stock option exchange program (the 
"Exchange Program"). It also confirms that your options ("Cancelled Options"), 
described below in the first four columns, were cancelled on June 26, 2003 and 
that you have no remaining rights to those Cancelled Options. 
 
 
 
                Cancelled Options                              Replacement Options 
- ------------------------------------------------      ------------------------------------ 
                                         Number of     Number of 
                                         Cancelled    Replacement    Vesting   Expiration 
 Grant Date   Grant Price   Grant Type    Options      Options       Date        Date 
 ----------   -----------   ----------    -------      -------       ----        ---- 
                                                              
 
 
 
In consideration for your election to participate in the Exchange Program as set 
forth in the Offer (as defined below), Williams promises to grant to you stock 
options ("Replacement Options"), as described in the last three columns above at 
a per share exercise price equal to the closing price of Williams' common stock 
on the Grant Date (as defined below), on a date that is at least six months and 
a day following the cancellation date of the Cancelled Options, which Williams 
currently expects to be on or about December 29, 2003 (the "Grant Date"), 
subject to the conditions set forth below. 
 
Williams promises to grant Replacement Options to you on the Grant Date, subject 
to the following conditions: 
 
      -     The terms and conditions set forth in the documents constituting the 
            Offer. The documents constituting the Offer include the Schedule TO 
            that Williams filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on 
            May 28, 2003, and all exhibits and amendments thereto, including the 
            Offer to Exchange Outstanding Options to Purchase Common Stock, 
            dated May 27, 2003 (collectively, the "Offer"). 
 
      -     The terms of The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan and 
            the related stock option agreement and replacement option grant 
            letter reflecting the grant of the Replacement Options. 



 
 
      -     Your continued employment by Williams or an affiliate of Williams, 
            through the Grant Date. This promise does not constitute a guarantee 
            of employment with Williams or any of its affiliates for any period. 
            Unless expressly provided otherwise by applicable laws or a written 
            employment contract, your employment with Williams or its affiliates 
            will remain "at will" and can be terminated by you or Williams at 
            any time, with or without cause or notice. If your employment with 
            Williams or one of its affiliates terminates before the Grant Date, 
            for any reason, you will lose all rights under this promise to 
            receive Replacement Options and your Cancelled Options will not be 
            reinstated. 
 
If Williams experiences a change in control or a reorganization occurs before 
Williams grants the replacement options, it is possible that the successor or 
purchaser would agree to assume the obligation to issue the replacement options. 
However, Williams cannot guarantee that any successor or purchaser would agree 
to assume any obligation to issue the replacement options. Therefore, it is 
possible that you may not receive any replacement options, securities of the 
surviving company or other consideration in exchange for the options you 
tendered for exchange if Williams is subject to a change in control or a 
reorganization occurs before the replacement options are granted. 
 
You will receive a stock option agreement and replacement option grant letter 
reflecting your Replacement Options promptly after the Grant Date. 
 
Questions may be directed to the Human Resources Service Center at (800) 
320-8040 or (918) 573-5400. 
 



 
Exhibit (a)(7) 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                                OFFER TO EXCHANGE 
                  OUTSTANDING OPTIONS TO PURCHASE COMMON STOCK 
 
                          CONFIRMATION OF INELIGIBILITY 
                               AND VOIDED ELECTION 
 
July [_], 2003 
 
Name 
 
Address 1 
Address 2 
Address 3 
 
City, ST Zip 
 
Dear [Name]: 
 
At the expiration of the stock option exchange program, 4:00 p.m. Central Time 
on Wednesday, June 25, 2003, you were no longer an active employee and therefore 
were ineligible to participate in the offer. As a result, if you elected to 
participate in the program, your election was voided. Your eligible options will 
remain outstanding in accordance with their original terms and conditions and 
their original termination provisions will apply. 
 
Questions may be directed to the Human Resources Service Center at (800) 
320-8040 or (918) 573-5400. 
 



 
Exhibit (a)(8) 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                                OFFER TO EXCHANGE 
                  OUTSTANDING OPTIONS TO PURCHASE COMMON STOCK 
 
                            CONFIRMATION OF ELECTION 
                               NOT TO PARTICIPATE 
 
July [_], 2003 
 
 
Name 
 
Address 1 
Address 2 
Address 3 
 
City, ST Zip 
 
Dear [Name]: 
 
This statement confirms that you have elected not to participate in the stock 
option exchange program. Your eligible options will remain outstanding in 
accordance with their original terms and conditions. 
 
Questions may be directed to the Human Resources Service Center at (800) 
320-8040 or (918) 573-5400. 
 



 
Exhibit (a)(9) 
 
REMINDER EMAIL: TO BE SENT JUNE 18, 2003 
 
TO:         All Employees of the Williams Companies, Inc. 
 
FROM:       Human Resources Service Center 
 
DATE:       June 18, 2003 
 
SUBJECT:    Reminder: Stock Option Exchange Program - Delivery of Election Forms 
            and Confirmations 
 
 
If you are eligible to participate in the stock option exchange program, you 
should have already received a personalized packet of information in the mail 
regarding this program. Please carefully review the information included or 
referenced in the packet and if you elect to participate, deliver your properly 
completed, signed and dated Election Form as described below prior to the 
expiration of the offer. THE EXPIRATION OF THE OFFER IS 4:00 P.M. CENTRAL TIME 
ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 25, 2003. Delivery will be deemed made only when the Election 
Form is actually received (not postmarked) by Williams. 
 
ELECTION PROCESS 
 
If you do not submit an Election Form prior to the expiration of the program, or 
if you submit an incomplete or incorrectly completed Election Form, you will be 
considered to have rejected the offer. In that case, your options will remain 
outstanding until they terminate or expire according to their terms and they 
will retain their current exercise price. 
 
To participate in the offer, you must properly complete, sign, date and deliver 
to us the Election Form in one of the following acceptable methods: 
 
(1)   By faxing to the Stock Option Exchange Program at (918) 573-0737, (918) 
      573-0786 or (918) 573-0828. If faxing an Election Form, you should retain 
      the fax transmittal confirmation for your records. 
 
(2)   By mailing to Williams, ATTN: Stock Option Exchange Program, One Williams 
      Center, P.O. Box 2400, MD 42-7, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74102. If mailing an 
      Election Form, we urge you to mail the Form sufficiently in advance of the 
      expiration of the offer to ensure we receive it prior to the expiration. 
      We also recommend that you use certified mail with return receipt 
      requested. You should retain the return receipt for your records. This 
      type of delivery is at your own expense. 
 
E-mail is not an acceptable method of delivery. 
 
NOTICE OF WITHDRAWAL FORM 
 
The Notice of Withdrawal Form included in your packet is to be used only if you 
have already submitted an Election Form to participate in the program and then 
you wish to withdraw your tendered options. Should you wish to withdraw your 
previously tendered options, you must properly complete, sign, date and deliver 
the Notice of Withdrawal Form to Williams prior to the expiration of the offer 
(4:00 P.M. CENTRAL TIME ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 25, 2003). Delivery will be deemed 
made only when the Notice of Withdrawal Form is actually received (not 
postmarked) by Williams utilizing either method in the "Election Process" 
section above. 



 
For further information on withdrawing your previously tendered options, please 
see Item 31 in the Summary of Terms on page 7 in the Offer to Exchange. 
 
CONFIRMATIONS 
 
If you are eligible to participate in the exchange program, you will receive one 
of three confirmations at your home address shortly after the expiration of the 
exchange program (4:00 p.m. Central Time on Wednesday, June 25, 2003). The 
confirmation you receive will indicate one of the following: 
 
      -     That Williams has accepted your election to participate in the 
            program and promises to grant the replacement options subject to the 
            terms of the exchange program. This confirmation also includes your 
            personal listing of the options that were cancelled and the 
            corresponding options that Williams expects to grant on December 29, 
            2003; or 
 
      -     That you elected not to participate in the program and your eligible 
            options will remain outstanding in accordance with their original 
            terms and conditions; or 
 
      -     That you were not an active employee at the expiration of the offer; 
            therefore, if you elected to participate in the program, your 
            election was voided. 
 
QUESTIONS 
 
Questions may be directed to the Human Resources Service Center at (800) 
320-8040 or (918) 573-5400. 
 



 
Exhibit (d)(1) 
 
 
Name:_____________                                                 Date:________ 
SSN:______________ 
 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                               2002 INCENTIVE PLAN 
                             STOCK OPTION AGREEMENT 
 
This Stock Option Agreement ("Option Agreement") contains the terms of the 
Option granted to you on the date specified in the letter (the "Replacement 
Option Grant Letter") accompanying this Option Agreement. Other terms are in the 
Replacement Option Grant Letter and the Plan. 
 
   1. Stock Options. Subject to the terms of The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 
Incentive Plan or any successor plan, including any supplements or amendments to 
it (the "Plan"), you have been granted the right to purchase from the Company 
the number of shares of the Company's Common Stock, par value $1 per share (the 
"Shares") shown in the Replacement Option Grant Letter. Your Option is 
exercisable in whole or in part at the Option Price set forth in the Replacement 
Option Grant Letter only at such times and during such periods as set forth in 
this Option Agreement, the Replacement Option Grant Letter, and the Plan. 
 
   2. Incorporation of Plan. The Plan applies as though it were included in this 
Option Agreement. Any capitalized word has a special meaning, which can be found 
either in the Plan, in this Option Agreement, or in the Replacement Option Grant 
Letter. You agree to accept as binding, conclusive and final all decisions and 
interpretations of the Committee upon any questions arising under the Plan, the 
Replacement Option Grant Letter or this Option Agreement. 
 
   3. Exercise and Payment. Except as otherwise provided in this Option 
Agreement or in the Replacement Option Grant Letter, you may exercise vested 
Options by providing notification in a form acceptable to the Company that you 
have elected to exercise this Option in whole or in part, showing the number of 
Shares for which the Option is being exercised, and providing payment in full 
for the Option Price. 
 
   You must pay the Option Price in full by any one or more of the following 
methods, subject to approval of the Committee, (i) in cash by a broker-dealer to 
whom you have submitted an irrevocable exercise notice consisting of an 
irrevocable instruction to deliver promptly to the Company the amount of sale or 
loan proceeds sufficient to pay the Option Price; (ii) in cash, by check or wire 
transfer; (iii) in Mature Shares valued at their Fair Market Value on the date 
of exercise; (iv) subject to restrictions established by the Committee, in 
Restricted Shares you have held for at least six months prior to the exercise of 
the Option, valued at their Fair Market Value on the date of exercise; or (v) in 
any combination of the above methods. Certificates for any Shares used to pay 
the Option Price must be attested to in writing to the Company or delivered to 
the Company in negotiable form, duly endorsed in blank or with separate stock 
powers attached, and must be free and clear of all liens, encumbrances, claims 
and any other charges thereon of any kind. 
 
   4. Tax Withholding. Whenever any Options are exercised under the terms of 
this Option Agreement, the Company will not deliver your Shares unless you remit 
or, in appropriate cases, agree to remit when due the minimum amount necessary 
to satisfy all of the Company's federal, state and local withholding tax 
requirements relating to your Option or the Shares. The Committee may require 
you to satisfy these minimum withholding tax obligations by any (or a 
combination) of the following means: (i) a cash payment; (ii) withholding from 
compensation otherwise payable to you; (iii) authorizing the Company to withhold 
from the Shares otherwise deliverable to you as a result of the exercise of an 
Option, a number of Shares having a Fair Market Value, as of the date the 
withholding tax obligation arises, less than or equal to the amount of the 
withholding obligation; or (iv) delivering to the Company unencumbered Mature 
Shares having a Fair Market Value, as of the date the withholding tax obligation 
arises, less than or equal to the amount of the withholding obligation. The 
Committee may approve delivery to the Company of Mature Shares up to the total 
amount of your tax liability with respect to the exercise of the Option. 



 
   5. Rights in the Event of Termination of Service. 
 
      (i) Rights in the Event of Termination of Service. If your service with 
      the Company and its Affiliates is terminated for any reason other than 
      death, retirement, Disability or termination for cause as defined below, 
      the Option, to the extent vested on the date of your termination, will 
      remain exercisable for six months from the date of such termination (but 
      may not be exercised later than the last day of the original Option Term). 
 
      (ii) Rights in the Event of Death. If you die while in the service of the 
      Company and its Affiliates, your Option will immediately vest and the 
      Option shall remain exercisable for a period of five years from the date 
      of your death (but may not be exercised later than the last day of the 
      original Option Term) by the person who becomes entitled to exercise your 
      Option after your death (whether by will or by the laws of descent and 
      distribution, or by means of a written beneficiary designation you filed 
      with the Stock Administration Department before your death). 
 
      (iii) Rights in the Event of Retirement or Disability. If your service 
      with the Company and its Affiliates is terminated for retirement (as 
      defined in the Company's pension plan) or Disability, your Option will 
      immediately vest and the Option shall remain exercisable for five years 
      from the date of your termination (but may not be exercised later than the 
      last day of the original Option Term). "Disability" means (i) if the 
      option is an Incentive Stock Option, the inability to engage in any 
      substantial gainful activity by reason of any medically determinable 
      physical or mental impairment which can be expected to result in death or 
      which has lasted or can be expected to last for a continuous period of not 
      less than 12 months, and (ii) if the Option is not an Incentive Stock 
      Option, "Disability" as defined in the Company's long-term disability plan 
      in which you participate or are eligible to participate, as determined by 
      the Committee. 
 
      (iv) Rights in the Event of Termination for Cause. If your service is 
      terminated for cause as defined in the Plan below, any Option exercisable 
      on or before such termination shall remain exercisable for a period of 30 
      days from the date of such termination (but may not be exercised later 
      than the last day of the original Option Term). As of the date of this 
      Agreement, the Plan defines Termination for cause as (i) your willful 
      failure to substantially perform your duties, other than any such failure 
      resulting from a Disability; or (ii) your gross negligence or willful 
      misconduct which results in a significantly adverse effect upon the 
      Company or an Affiliate; or (iii) your willful violation or disregard of 
      the Company's or an Affiliate's code of business conduct or other 
      published policy of the Company or an Affiliate; or (iv) your conviction 
      of a crime involving an act of fraud, embezzlement, theft, or any other 
      act constituting a felony involving moral turpitude or causing material 
      harm, financial or otherwise, to the Company or an Affiliate. The Company 
      may change the definition of cause under the Plan at any time. 
 
   6. Notices. All notices to the Company or to the Committee must be in writing 
and delivered by hand or by mail, addressed to The Williams Companies, Inc., One 
Williams Center, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74172, Attention:  Stock Administration 
Department.  Notices become effective upon their receipt by the Company if 
delivered as described in this section. 
 
   7. Incentive Stock Option. If this Option has been designated by the 
Committee as an Incentive Stock Option in the Replacement Option Grant Letter, 
it will be treated as an Incentive Stock Option. However, to the extent that it 
fails to qualify as an Incentive Stock Option, it will be treated as a 
nonstatutory option. If you sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of Shares 
purchased pursuant to the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option within two years 
after the Grant Date or within one year after you exercised the Option, 
whichever is later (including a disposition to pay the Option Price of this 
Option or another Option, or to satisfy tax withholding obligations), you must 
notify the Company in writing of the sale, transfer or other disposition within 
10 days of the sale, transfer or other disposition, and you must remit to the 
Company (or authorize the Company to withhold from other sources) any amount the 
Company may determine to be necessary to satisfy applicable federal, state, 
local or foreign withholding, income or other tax withholding obligations with 
respect to the disposition. 
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   8. Securities Law Compliance. The Company may, without liability for its good 
faith actions, place legend restrictions upon Shares obtained by exercising the 
option and issue "stop transfer" instructions requiring compliance with 
applicable securities laws and the terms of the option. 
 
   9. No Right to Employment or Service. Nothing in the Replacement Option Grant 
Letter, the Option Agreement or the Plan shall interfere with or limit in any 
way the right of the Company or an Affiliate to terminate your employment or 
service at any time, nor confer upon you the right to continue in the employ of 
the Company and/or Affiliate. 
 
   10. Tax Consultation. Your signature on the Option Agreement means, that you 
understand you will incur tax consequences as a result of purchase or 
disposition of the Shares. You agree to consult with any tax consultants you 
think advisable in connection with the purchase of the Shares and acknowledge 
that you are not relying, and will not rely, on the Company for any tax advice. 
 
                                                    The Williams Companies, Inc. 
 
 
 
 
                                                    ---------------------------- 
                                                    Steven J. Malcolm 
 
                                                    Chairman, President and CEO 
 
Grantee: 
 
I hereby accept the terms and conditions 
 
of this Stock Option Agreement: 
 
 
 
- --------------------------------------- 
 
Signature 
 
Dated this ______day of ________, 200__. 
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[Name]                                                         December 29, 2003 
[Address 1] 
[Address 2] 
[Address 3] 
[City, State Zip] 
 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                                OFFER TO EXCHANGE 
                 OUTSTANDING OPTIONS TO PURCHASE COMMON STOCK 
 
                         REPLACEMENT OPTION GRANT LETTER 
 
This letter describes the options granted to you in replacement of the options 
you exchanged pursuant to The Williams Companies, Inc.'s ("Williams") Offer to 
Exchange that commenced on May 28, 2003 and expired on June 25, 2003. The 
options you exchanged, described below in the first four columns, were cancelled 
on June 26, 2003 and you have no remaining rights to those cancelled options. 
You have been granted replacement options, described in the last three columns, 
on December 29, 2003 with a per share exercise price of $[_], the closing price 
on that date. The vesting and expiration date for the replacement options are 
detailed below. The replacement options are granted under and subject to the 
terms and conditions of The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan and 
related Stock Option Agreement ("Stock Option Agreement"). 
 
 
 
                Cancelled Options                                  Replacement Options 
- ------------------------------------------------            ----------------------------------- 
                                         Number of           Number of 
                                         Cancelled          Replacement    Vesting   Expiration 
 Grant Date   Grant Price   Grant Type    Options            Options       Date        Date 
 ----------   -----------   ----------    -------            -------       ----        ---- 
                                                                     
 
 
 
 
In connection with the replacement options, enclosed is your Stock Option 
Agreement. As evidence of your acceptance of the replacement options, please 
return a fully executed copy of your Stock Option Agreement to The Williams 
Companies, Inc., One Williams Center, P.O. Box 2400, Attn: Human Resources 
Service Center, MD 42-6, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74102. A self-addressed envelope is 
enclosed for your convenience. Please access the following documents via the 
Williams' intranet stock option web site http://teamw.twc.com/stockoptions/: 
 
1)    2002 Incentive Plan and Prospectus 
 
2)    Beneficiary Designation Form - This form will be applicable to all awards 
      received by you from the company's nonqualified stock plans plus any 
      associated cash payments or the cash portion of any bonus payments. If you 
      have not previously provided a form, please complete, sign, date and 
      return the form along with your Stock Option Agreement. 
 
If you have questions about your replacement options, please contact the Human 
Resources Service Center at (800) 320-8040 or (918) 573-5400. 
 
Enclosures: 
Stock Option Agreement 
Self-Addressed Return Envelope 
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                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                               2002 INCENTIVE PLAN 
 
             (As Amended and Restated Effective as of May 15, 2003) 
 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 1. 
                EFFECTIVE DATE, HISTORY, OBJECTIVES, AND DURATION 
 
      1.1 Effective Date and History of the Plan. The Williams Companies, Inc., 
a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), established a stock plan known as The 
Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 Stock Plan, which was duly approved by the 
Company's stockholders. The Company amended and restated such plan and renamed 
it The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan effective March 1, 2002 
("Effective Date"). As so renamed and as amended herein and from time to time in 
the future, the plan is referred to as the "Plan." The Plan was subsequently 
amended from time to time. The plan is further amended and restated in this 
document, effective May 15, 2003. 
 
      1.2 Objectives of the Plan. The Plan is intended (a) to allow selected 
employees and officers of the Company and its Affiliates to acquire or increase 
equity ownership in the Company, thereby strengthening their commitment to the 
success of the Company and stimulating their efforts on behalf of the Company, 
and to assist the Company and its Affiliates in attracting new employees and 
officers and retaining existing employees and officers, (b) to provide annual 
cash incentive compensation opportunities that are competitive with those of 
other major corporations, (c) to optimize the profitability and growth of the 
Company and its Affiliates through incentives which are consistent with the 
Company's goals, (d) to provide Grantees with an incentive for excellence in 
individual performance, (e) to promote teamwork among employees, officers, and 
Non-Employee Directors, and (f) to attract and retain highly qualified persons 
to serve as Non-Employee Directors and to promote ownership by such Non-Employee 
Directors of a greater proprietary interest in the Company, thereby aligning 
such Non-Employee Directors' interests more closely with the interests of the 
Company's stockholders. 
 
      1.3 Duration of the Plan. The Plan shall commence on the Effective Date 
and shall remain in effect, subject to the right of the Board of Directors of 
the Company ("Board") to amend or terminate the Plan at any time pursuant to 
Article 14 hereof, until all Shares subject to it shall have been purchased or 
acquired according to the Plan's provisions. 
 
      1.4 2003 Exchange Program. Notwithstanding any contrary provision in the 
Plan, the Board shall have the authority to authorize a one-time option exchange 
program ("Exchange Program") to be implemented by the Board or its delegate, 
pursuant to which employees of the Company or an Affiliate who hold certain 
options to purchase Common Stock (the "Eligible Options") shall be offered the 
opportunity to elect to cancel such Eligible Options, whether or not the 
Eligible Options were granted under the Plan, in exchange for the grant by the 
Compensation Committee of replacement options under the Plan ("Replacement 
Options") to purchase the number of shares of Common Stock determined in 
accordance with the exchange ratio tables below (the "Exchange Ratio Tables"). 
Eligible Options shall be those with an 



 
exercise price equal to or in excess of $10.00 per share and a remaining term of 
at least two years on the date of cancellation of such Eligible Options under 
the Exchange Program. 
 
      The exchange ratios set forth in the Exchange Ratio Table will vary 
depending on the average of the closing price of the Common Stock for the 20 
business days ending ("Offer Commencement Date Price") on a date prior to the 
commencement of the Exchange Program, which date shall be determined by the 
Company. Because the Offer Commencement Date Price cannot be determined until 
such date, the Company can only calculate the exchange ratios prior to such date 
using estimated stock prices. The table below illustrates the exchange ratios 
that will apply at different Offer Commencement Date Prices. 
 
               EXCHANGE RATIOS FOR OFFER COMMENCEMENT DATE PRICES 
 
 
 
ORIGINAL GRANT DATE         $3.00/SHARE     $4.00/SHARE      $5.00/SHARE     $6.00/SHARE      $7.00/SHARE 
- -------------------         -----------     -----------      -----------     -----------      ----------- 
                                                                                
           1995                  12:1             6:1            3.75:1           2.5:1            2:1 
           1996                 12.5:1            7:1            4.75:1           3.5:1           2.5:1 
        1997-2000                13:1             8:1            5.75:1           4.5:1           3.75:1 
           2001                  7:1              5:1            3.75:1          3.25:1           2.75:1 
           2002                 2.5:1             2:1            1.75:1           1.5:1           1.5:1 
 
 
 
      If the Offer Commencement Date Price is something other than the current 
stock prices shown in the above table, including if the Offer Commencement Date 
Price is below $3.00 per share or above $7.00 per share, the exchange ratios 
will be adjusted appropriately using the same valuation methodology used to 
determine the ratios shown above. The Exchange Program will be cancelled if the 
Offer Commencement Date Price exceeds $10.00. 
 
      Replacement Options shall be granted no less than six months and one day 
following the cancellation of the Eligible Options, at a price equal to the Fair 
Market Value of the Common Stock on the date of grant of the Replacement 
Options. Each Replacement Option shall have a term equal to the remaining term 
of the corresponding cancelled Eligible Option, determined on the date of 
cancellation of such Eligible Option pursuant to the Exchange Program. 
 
      Each Replacement Option will vest the later of one year from the date of 
grant of the Replacement Option or the date the Eligible Option it replaces 
would have vested if not tendered for exchange; provided, however, that the 
Award Agreement for the Replacement Option may provide for accelerated vesting 
in the event the Grantee's employment is terminated by death, Disability, or 
retirement (as defined in the Company's pension plan). 
 
      To participate in the Exchange Offer Program, an employee must surrender 
all of the Eligible Options granted to him or her prior to November 27, 2002 
(other than those which have already been exercised). The following individuals 
shall not participate in the Exchange Program: executive officers of the 
Company, members of the Board, former employees or retirees, and non-U.S. 
citizens employed outside the United States. Furthermore, persons who 
participated in the Exchange Program but are not, at the time the Replacement 
Options are granted, employed by the Company or an Affiliate, shall not receive 
any Replacement Options. 
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      All other terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer shall be determined 
in the sole discretion of the Board or the Compensation Committee. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 2. 
                                   DEFINITIONS 
 
      Whenever used in the Plan, the following terms shall have the meanings set 
forth below: 
 
      2.1 "Affiliate" means any Person that directly or indirectly, through one 
or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by or is under common control 
with the Company. 
 
      2.2 "Award" means Options (including non-qualified options, Incentive 
Stock Options and Director Options), Restricted Shares, Performance Units (which 
may be paid in cash), Performance Shares, Deferred Stock, Dividend Equivalents, 
Other Stock-Based Awards, or Director Stock Grants granted under the Plan. 
 
      2.3 "Award Agreement" means the written agreement by which an Award shall 
be evidenced. 
 
      2.4 "CEO" means the Chief Executive Officer of the Company. 
 
      2.5 "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time 
to time. References to a particular section of the Code include references to 
regulations and rulings thereunder and to successor provisions. 
 
      2.6 "Committee" and "Management Committee" have the respective meanings 
set forth in Article 3. 
 
      2.7 "Common Stock" means the common stock, $1.00 par value, of the 
Company. 
 
      2.8 "Covered Employee" means a Grantee who, as of the date that the value 
of an Award is recognizable as income, is one of the group of "covered 
employees," within the meaning of Code Section 162(m), with respect to the 
Company. 
 
      2.9 "Deferred Stock" means a right, granted under Section 9.1 or Article 
13, to receive Shares at the end of a specified deferral period. 
 
      2.10 "Director Option" means a non-qualified Option granted to a 
Non-Employee Director under Article 13. 
 
      2.11 "Director Stock Grant" means Shares granted to a Non-Employee 
Director under Article 13. 
 
      2.12 "Disability" means, unless otherwise defined in an Award Agreement, 
or as otherwise determined under procedures established by the Committee for 
purposes of the Plan, for purposes of the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option, 
a disability within the meaning of 
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Section 22(e)(3) of the Code, and for all other purposes, disability as defined 
in the Company's long-term disability plan in which the Grantee participates or 
is eligible to participate, as determined by the Committee. 
 
      2.13 "Dividend Equivalent" means a right to receive payments equal to 
interest or dividends or property, if and when paid or distributed, on a 
specified number of Shares. 
 
      2.14 "Eligible Person" means any employee (including any officer) of or 
potential employee (including a potential officer) of the Company or an 
Affiliate. 
 
      2.15 "Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended 
from time to time. References to a particular section of the Exchange Act 
include references to successor provisions. 
 
      2.16 "Fair Market Value" means (a) with respect to any property other than 
Shares, the fair market value of such property determined by such methods or 
procedures as shall be established from time to time by the Committee, and (b) 
with respect to Shares, unless otherwise determined in the good faith discretion 
of the Committee, as of any date, (i) the closing price on the date of 
determination reported in the table entitled "New York Stock Exchange Composite 
Transactions" contained in The Wall Street Journal (or an equivalent successor 
table) (or, if no sale of Shares was reported for such date, on the most recent 
trading day prior to such date on which a sale of Shares was reported); (ii) if 
the Shares are not listed on the New York Stock Exchange, the closing price of 
the Shares on such other national exchange on which the Shares are principally 
traded or as reported by the National Market System, or similar organization, or 
if no such quotations are available, the average of the high bid and low asked 
quotations in the over-the-counter market as reported by the National Quotation 
Bureau Incorporated or similar organizations; or (iii) in the event that there 
shall be no public market for the Shares, the fair market value of the Shares as 
determined (which determination shall be conclusive) in good faith by the 
Committee. 
 
      2.17 "Grant Date" means the date on which an Award is granted or, in the 
case of a grant to an Eligible Person, such later date as specified in advance 
by the Committee. 
 
      2.18 "Grantee" means a person who has been granted an Award. 
 
      2.19 "Incentive Stock Option" means an Option that is intended to meet the 
requirements of Section 422 of the Code. 
 
      2.20 "including" or "includes" means "including, without limitation," or 
"includes, without limitation," respectively. 
 
      2.21 "Mature Shares" means Shares for which the holder thereof has good 
title, free and clear of all liens and encumbrances, and which such holder 
either (i) has held for at least six months or (ii) has purchased on the open 
market. 
 
      2.22 "Non-Employee Director" means a member of the Board who is not an 
employee of the Company or any Affiliate. 
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      2.23 "Other Stock-Based Award" means a right, granted under Article 11 
hereof, that relates to or is valued by reference to Shares or other Awards 
relating to Shares. 
 
      2.24 "Option" means an option granted under Article 6 or Article 13 of the 
Plan. 
 
      2.25 "Option Price" means the price at which a Share may be purchased by a 
Grantee pursuant to an Option. 
 
      2.26 "Option Term" means the period beginning on the Grant Date of an 
Option and ending on the date such Option expires, terminates or is cancelled. 
 
      2.27 "Performance-Based Exception" means the performance-based exception 
from the tax deductibility limitations of Code Section 162(m) contained in Code 
Section 162(m)(4)(C) (including the special provisions for options thereunder). 
 
      2.28 "Performance Measures" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.4. 
 
      2.29 "Performance Period" means the time period during which performance 
goals must be met. 
 
      2.30 "Performance Share" and "Performance Unit" have the respective 
meanings set forth in Article 8. 
 
      2.31 "Period of Restriction" means the period during which Restricted 
Shares are subject to forfeiture if the conditions specified in the Award 
Agreement are not satisfied. 
 
      2.32 "Person" means any individual, sole proprietorship, partnership, 
joint venture, limited liability company, trust, unincorporated organization, 
association, corporation, institution, public benefit corporation, entity or 
government instrumentality, division, agency, body or department. 
 
      2.33 "Restricted Shares" means Shares that are subject to forfeiture if 
the Grantee does not satisfy the conditions specified in the Award Agreement 
applicable to such Shares. 
 
      2.34 "Rule 16b-3" means Rule 16b-3 promulgated by the SEC under the 
Exchange Act, as amended from time to time, together with any successor rule. 
 
      2.35 "SEC" means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission, or 
any successor thereto. 
 
      2.36 "Section 16 Non-Employee Director" means a Non-Employee Director who 
satisfies the requirements to qualify as a "non-employee director" under Rule 
16b-3. 
 
      2.37 "Section 16 Person" means a person who is subject to potential 
liability under Section 16(b) of the 1934 Act with respect to transactions 
involving equity securities of the Company. 
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      2.38 "Share" means a share of Common Stock, and such other securities of 
the Company as may be substituted or resubstituted for Shares pursuant to 
Section 4.2 hereof. 
 
      2.39 "Termination of Affiliation" occurs on the first day on which an 
individual is for any reason no longer providing services to the Company or an 
Affiliate in the capacity of an employee or officer, or with respect to an 
individual who is an employee or officer of an Affiliate, the first day on which 
such entity ceases to be an Affiliate of the Company. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 3. 
                                 ADMINISTRATION 
 
      3.1 Committee. 
 
            (a) Subject to Articles 13 and 14, and to Section 3.2, the Plan 
shall be administered by a committee ("Committee"). Except to the extent the 
Board reserves administrative powers to itself or appoints a different committee 
to administer the Plan, the Committee shall be (i) the Board, with respect to 
all Non-Employee Directors, (ii) the Compensation Committee of the Board, with 
respect to all executive officers of the Company and any other Eligible Person 
with respect to whom it elects to act as the Committee, and (iii) a committee of 
directors of the Board consisting of the CEO, with respect to any Eligible 
Person other than an executive officer of the Company, provided that if the CEO 
is not a member of the Board, the Compensation Committee of the Board shall act 
in lieu of the CEO. To the extent the Board considers it desirable to comply 
with Rule 16b-3 or meet the Performance-Based Exception, the Committee shall 
consist of two or more directors of the Company, all of whom qualify as "outside 
directors" within the meaning of Code Section 162(m) and Section 16 Non-Employee 
Directors. The number of members of the Committee shall from time to time be 
increased or decreased, and shall be subject to such conditions, in each case as 
the Board deems appropriate to permit transactions in Shares pursuant to the 
Plan to satisfy such conditions of Rule 16b-3 and the Performance-Based 
Exception as then in effect. 
 
            (b) The Board or the Compensation Committee may appoint and delegate 
to another committee ("Management Committee") or to the CEO any or all of the 
authority of the Board or the Committee, as applicable, with respect to Awards 
to Grantees other than Grantees who are executive officers, Non-Employee 
Directors, or are (or are expected to be) Covered Employees and/or are Section 
16 Persons at the time any such delegated authority is exercised. 
 
            (c) Unless the context requires otherwise, any references herein to 
"Committee" include references to the Board, the Management Committee or the 
CEO, as applicable. 
 
      3.2 Powers of Committee. Subject to and consistent with the provisions of 
the Plan (including Article 13), the Committee has full and final authority and 
sole discretion as follows; provided that any such authority or discretion 
exercised with respect to a specific Non-Employee Director shall be approved by 
the affirmative vote of a majority of the members of the Board, even if not a 
quorum, but excluding the Non-Employee Director with respect to whom such 
authority or discretion is exercised: 
 
 
                                       6 



 
            (a) to determine when, to whom and in what types and amounts Awards 
should be granted; provided that grants to Non-Employee Directors shall be made 
solely pursuant to Article 13; 
 
            (b) to grant Awards to Eligible Persons in any number, and to 
determine the terms and conditions applicable to each Award (including the 
number of shares or the amount of cash or other property to which an Award will 
relate, any exercise price, grant price or purchase price, any limitation or 
restriction, any schedule for or performance conditions relating to the earning 
of the Award or the lapse of limitations, forfeiture restrictions, restrictions 
on exercisability or transferability, any performance goals including those 
relating to the Company and/or an Affiliate and/or any division thereof and/or 
an individual, and/or vesting based on the passage of time, based in each case 
on such considerations as the Committee shall determine); 
 
            (c) to determine the benefit payable under any Performance Unit, 
Performance Share, Dividend Equivalent, or Other Stock-Based Award and to 
determine whether any performance or vesting conditions have been satisfied; 
 
            (d) to determine whether or not specific Awards shall be granted in 
connection with other specific Awards, and if so, whether they shall be 
exercisable cumulatively with, or alternatively to, such other specific Awards 
and all other matters to be determined in connection with an Award; 
 
            (e) to determine the Option Term; 
 
            (f) to determine the amount, if any, that a Grantee shall pay for 
Restricted Shares, whether to permit or require the payment of cash dividends 
thereon to be deferred and the terms related thereto, when Restricted Shares 
(including Restricted Shares acquired upon the exercise of an Option) shall be 
forfeited and whether such shares shall be held in escrow; 
 
            (g) to determine whether, to what extent and under what 
circumstances an Award may be settled in, or the exercise price of an Award may 
be paid in, cash, Shares, other Awards or other property, or an Award may be 
accelerated, vested, canceled, forfeited or surrendered or any terms of the 
Award may be waived, and to accelerate the exercisability of, and to accelerate 
or waive any or all of the terms and conditions applicable to, any Award or any 
group of Awards for any reason and at any time; 
 
            (h) to determine with respect to Awards granted to Eligible Persons 
whether, to what extent and under what circumstances cash, Shares, other Awards, 
other property and other amounts payable with respect to an Award will be 
deferred either automatically (whether to limit loss of deductions pursuant to 
Code Section 162(m) or otherwise), at the election of the Committee or at the 
election of the Grantee; 
 
            (i) to offer to exchange or buy out any previously granted Award for 
a payment in cash, Shares or other Award; 
 
            (j) to construe and interpret the Plan and to make all 
determinations, including factual determinations, necessary or advisable for the 
administration of the Plan; 
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            (k) to make, amend, suspend, waive and rescind rules and regulations 
relating to the Plan; 
 
            (l) to appoint such agents as the Committee may deem necessary or 
advisable to administer the Plan; 
 
            (m) to determine the terms and conditions of all Award Agreements 
applicable to Eligible Persons (which need not be identical) and, with the 
consent of the Grantee, to amend any such Award Agreement at any time, among 
other things, to permit transfers of such Awards to the extent permitted by the 
Plan; provided that the consent of the Grantee shall not be required for any 
amendment (i) which does not adversely affect the rights of the Grantee, or (ii) 
which is necessary or advisable (as determined by the Committee) to carry out 
the purpose of the Award as a result of any new applicable law or change in an 
existing applicable law, or (iii) to the extent the Award Agreement specifically 
permits amendment without consent; 
 
            (n) to cancel, with the consent of the Grantee, outstanding Awards 
and to grant new Awards in substitution therefor; 
 
            (o) to make such adjustments or modifications to Awards or to adopt 
such sub-plans for Grantees working outside the United States as are advisable 
to fulfill the purposes of the Plan; 
 
            (p) to impose such additional terms and conditions upon the grant, 
exercise or retention of Awards as the Committee may, before or concurrently 
with the grant thereof, deem appropriate, including limiting the percentage of 
Awards which may from time to time be exercised by a Grantee; 
 
            (q) to make adjustments in the terms and conditions of, and the 
criteria in, Awards in recognition of unusual or nonrecurring events (including 
events described in Section 4.2) affecting the Company or an Affiliate or the 
financial statements of the Company or an Affiliate, or, except with respect to 
Awards granted pursuant to Article 13, in response to changes in applicable 
laws, regulations or accounting principles; provided, however, that in no event 
shall such adjustment increase the value of an Award for a person expected to be 
a Covered Employee for whom the Committee desires to have the Performance-Based 
Exception apply; 
 
            (r) to correct any defect or supply any omission or reconcile any 
inconsistency, and to construe and interpret the Plan, the rules and 
regulations, and Award Agreement or any other instrument entered into or 
relating to an Award under the Plan; and 
 
            (s) to take any other action with respect to any matters relating to 
the Plan for which it is responsible and to make all other decisions and 
determinations as may be required under the terms of the Plan or as the 
Committee may deem necessary or advisable for the administration of the Plan. 
 
      Any action of the Committee with respect to the Plan shall be final, 
conclusive and binding on all persons, including the Company, its Affiliates, 
any Grantee, any person claiming any rights under the plan from or through any 
Grantee, and stockholders, except to the extent the 
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Committee may subsequently modify, or take further action not consistent with, 
its prior action. If not specified in the Plan, the time at which the Committee 
must or may make any determination shall be determined by the Committee, and any 
such determination may thereafter be modified by the Committee. The express 
grant of any specific power to the Committee, and the taking of any action by 
the Committee, shall not be construed as limiting any power or authority of the 
Committee. The Committee may delegate to officers or managers of the Company or 
any Affiliate the authority, subject to such terms as the Committee shall 
determine, to perform specified functions under the Plan (subject to Sections 
4.3 and 5.7(c)). 
 
                                   ARTICLE 4. 
        SHARES SUBJECT TO THE PLAN, MAXIMUM AWARDS, AND 162(M) COMPLIANCE 
 
      4.1 Number of Shares Available for Grants. Subject to adjustment as 
provided in Section 4.2, the number of Shares hereby reserved for delivery under 
the Plan shall be the sum of fourteen million (14,000,000) plus (a) the number 
of Shares under The Williams Companies, Inc. Stock Plan for Nonofficer Employees 
which are available (not subject to outstanding Awards granted thereunder and 
not delivered out of the Shares reserved thereunder) as of the date of 
stockholder approval of this Plan ("Unused Shares") plus the number of Shares 
which become available under such plan after the date of stockholder approval of 
this Plan pursuant to forfeiture, termination, application as payment for an 
Award or to satisfy tax withholding, lapse or satisfaction of an Award in cash 
or property other than Shares ("Returned Shares"), (b) the number of Unused 
Shares plus the number of Returned Shares under The Williams International Stock 
Plan, (c) the number of Unused Shares plus the number of Returned Shares under 
The Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 Stock Plan for Non-Employee Directors, and (d) 
the number of Unused Shares plus the number of Returned Shares under The 
Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 Stock Plan as in effect immediately prior to its 
amendment to become the Plan. In addition, (a) the number of Returned Shares 
under any of The Williams Companies, Inc. stock plans shall be reserved for 
delivery under the Plan, and (b) the number of shares underlying options 
cancelled pursuant to the Exchange Program described in Section 1.4, whether or 
not such options were granted under the Plan, shall be reserved for delivery 
under the Plan; provided that the additional number of shares so reserved shall 
not exceed two million five hundred thousand (2,500,000). The number of Shares 
available for delivery pursuant to stock-based Awards other than Options shall 
not exceed twenty-five percent (25%) of the total number of Shares deliverable 
under the Plan. The number of Shares available for delivery pursuant to 
Incentive Stock Options shall be the number determined under the first sentence 
of this Section 4.1, reduced by the aggregate number of Returned Shares. 
 
      The Committee shall from time to time determine the appropriate 
methodology for calculating the number of Shares to which an Award relates 
pursuant to the Plan. 
 
      If any Shares subject to an Award granted hereunder are forfeited or such 
Award otherwise terminates without the delivery of such Shares, the Shares 
subject to such Award, to the extent of any such forfeiture or termination, 
shall again be available for grant under the Plan. If any Shares subject to an 
Award granted hereunder are withheld, applied as payment, or sold and the 
proceeds thereof applied as payment in connection with the exercise of an Award 
or the withholding or payment of taxes related thereto, such Shares, to the 
extent of any such withholding or payment, shall again be available for grant 
under the Plan. Shares delivered pursuant to 
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the Plan may be, in whole or in part, authorized and unissued Shares, or 
treasury Shares, including Shares repurchased by the Company for purposes of the 
Plan. 
 
      4.2 Adjustments in Authorized Shares and Awards. In the event that the 
Committee determines that any dividend or other distribution (whether in the 
form of cash, Shares, or other property), recapitalization, forward or reverse 
stock split, subdivision, consolidation or reduction of capital, reorganization, 
merger, consolidation, scheme of arrangement, split-up, spin-off or combination 
involving the Company or repurchase or exchange of Shares or other securities of 
the Company or other rights to purchase Shares or other securities of the 
Company, or other similar corporate transaction or event affects the Shares such 
that any adjustment is determined by the Committee to be appropriate in order to 
prevent dilution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits intended 
to be made available under the Plan, then the Committee shall, in such manner as 
it may deem equitable, adjust any or all of (a) the number and type of Shares 
(or other securities or property) with respect to which Awards may be granted, 
(b) the number and type of Shares (or other securities or property) subject to 
outstanding Awards, (c) the grant or exercise price with respect to any Award 
or, if deemed appropriate, make provision for a cash payment to the holder of an 
outstanding Award, (d) the number and kind of Shares of outstanding Restricted 
Shares or relating to any other outstanding Award in connection with which 
Shares are subject, and (e) the number of Shares with respect to which Awards 
may be granted to a Grantee, as set forth in Section 4.3; provided, in each 
case, that with respect to Awards of Incentive Stock Options intended to 
continue to qualify as Incentive Stock Options after such adjustment, no such 
adjustment shall be authorized to the extent that such adjustment would cause 
the Plan to violate Section 422(b)(1) of the Code; and provided further that the 
number of Shares subject to any Award denominated in Shares shall always be a 
whole number. 
 
      4.3 Compliance with Section 162(m) of the Code. To the extent the 
Committee determines that compliance with the Performance-Based Exception is 
desirable, the following shall apply: 
 
            (a) Section 162(m) Compliance. All Awards granted to persons the 
Committee believes likely to be Covered Employees shall comply with the 
requirements of the Performance-Based Exception; provided, however, that to the 
extent Code Section 162(m) requires periodic shareholder approval of performance 
measures, such approval shall not be required for the continuation of the Plan 
or as a condition to grant any Award hereunder after such approval is required. 
In addition, in the event that changes are made to Code Section 162(m) to permit 
flexibility with respect to the Award or Awards available under the Plan, the 
Committee may, subject to this Section 4.3, make any adjustments to such Awards 
as it deems appropriate. 
 
            (b) Annual Individual Limitations. During any calendar year, no 
Grantee may be granted Awards (other than Awards that cannot be satisfied in 
Shares) with respect to more than two million (2,000,000) Shares, subject to 
adjustment as provided in Section 4.2. The maximum potential value of Awards to 
be settled in cash or property (other than Shares) that may be granted with 
respect to any calendar year (or the Company's fiscal year, if the Company's 
fiscal year is not the calendar year) to any Grantee expected to be a Covered 
Employee (regardless of when such Award is settled) shall not exceed 
$10,000,000. (Thus, Awards that accrue over more than one calendar year (or 
fiscal year) may exceed the one-year grant limit in the prior sentence at the 
time of payment or settlement.) 
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      4.4 Performance-Based Exception Under Section 162(m). Unless and until the 
Committee proposes for stockholder vote and stockholders approve a change in the 
general performance measures set forth in this Section 4.4, for Awards (other 
than Options) designed to qualify for the Performance-Based Exception, the 
objective Performance Measure(s) shall be chosen from among the following: 
 
            (a) Earnings (either in the aggregate or on a per-share basis); 
 
            (b) Net income; 
 
            (c) Operating income; 
 
            (d) Operating profit; 
 
            (e) Cash flow; 
 
            (f) Stockholder returns (including return on assets, investments, 
equity, or gross sales) (including income applicable to common stockholders or 
other class of stockholders); 
 
            (g) Return measures (including return on assets, equity, or sales); 
 
            (h) Earnings before or after either, or any combination of, 
interest, taxes, depreciation or amortization (EBITDA); 
 
            (i) Gross revenues; 
 
            (j) Share price (including growth measures and total stockholder 
return or attainment by the Shares of a specified value for a specified period 
of time); 
 
            (k) Reductions in expense levels in each case, where applicable, 
determined either on a Company-wide basis or in respect of any one or more 
business units; 
 
            (l) Net economic value; 
 
            (m) Market share; 
 
            (n) Annual net income to common stock; 
 
            (o) Earnings per share; 
 
            (p) Annual cash flow provided by operations; 
 
            (q) Changes in annual revenues; 
 
            (r) Strategic business criteria, consisting of one or more 
objectives based on meeting specified revenue, market penetration, geographic 
business expansion goals, objectively identified project milestones, production 
volume levels, cost targets, and goals relating to acquisitions or divestitures; 
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            (s) Economic value added; 
 
            (t) Sales; 
 
            (u) Costs; 
 
            (v) Results of customer satisfaction surveys; 
 
            (w) Aggregate product price and other product price measures; 
 
            (x) Safety record; 
 
            (y) Service reliability; 
 
            (z) Operating and maintenance cost management; 
 
            (aa) Energy production availability performance measures; 
 
            (bb) Debt rating; and/or 
 
            (cc) Achievement of business or operational goals such as market 
share and/or business development; 
 
provided that subsections (a) through (g) may be measured on a pre- or post-tax 
basis; and provided further that the Committee may, on the Grant Date of an 
Award intended to comply with the Performance-Based Exception, and in the case 
of other grants, at any time, provide that the formula for such Award may 
include or exclude items to measure specific objectives, such as losses from 
discontinued operations, extraordinary gains or losses, the cumulative effect of 
accounting changes, acquisitions or divestitures, foreign exchange impacts and 
any unusual, nonrecurring gain or loss. For Awards intended to comply with the 
Performance-Based Exception, the Committee shall set the Performance Measures 
within the time period prescribed by Section 162(m) of the Code. The levels of 
performance required with respect to Performance Measures may be expressed in 
absolute or relative levels and may be based upon a set increase, set positive 
result, maintenance of the status quo, set decrease or set negative result. 
Performance Measures may differ for Awards to different Grantees. The Committee 
shall specify the weighting (which may be the same or different for multiple 
objectives) to be given to each performance objective for purposes of 
determining the final amount payable with respect to any such Award. Any one or 
more of the Performance Measures may apply to the Grantee, a department, unit, 
division or function within the Company or any one or more Affiliates; and may 
apply either alone or relative to the performance of other businesses or 
individuals (including industry or general market indices). 
 
      The Committee shall have the discretion to adjust the determinations of 
the degree of attainment of the pre-established performance goals; provided, 
however, that Awards which are designed to qualify for the Performance-Based 
Exception may not be adjusted upward (the Committee shall retain the discretion 
to adjust such Awards downward). The Committee may not delegate any 
responsibility with respect to Awards intended to qualify for the 
Performance- 
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Based Exception. All determinations by the Committee as to the achievement of 
the Performance Measure(s) shall be in writing prior to payment of the Award. 
 
      In the event that applicable laws change to permit Committee discretion to 
alter the governing performance measures without obtaining stockholder approval 
of such changes, and still qualify for the Performance-Based Exception, the 
Committee shall have sole discretion to make such changes without obtaining 
stockholder approval. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 5. 
                  ELIGIBILITY AND GENERAL CONDITIONS OF AWARDS 
 
      5.1 Eligibility. The Committee may in its discretion grant Awards to any 
Eligible Person, whether or not he or she has previously received an Award. Each 
Person who, on any date on which an Award is to be granted pursuant to Article 
13, is a Non-Employee Director automatically shall be granted an Award pursuant 
to Article 13 on such date. 
 
      5.2 Award Agreement. To the extent not set forth in the Plan, the terms 
and conditions of each Award shall be set forth in an Award Agreement. 
 
      5.3 General Terms and Termination of Affiliation. The Committee may impose 
on any Award or the exercise or settlement thereof, at the date of grant or, 
subject to the provisions of Section 14.2, thereafter, such additional terms and 
conditions not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan as the Committee 
shall determine, including terms requiring forfeiture, acceleration or pro-rata 
acceleration of Awards in the event of a Termination of Affiliation by the 
Grantee. Except as may be required under the Delaware General Corporation Law, 
Awards may be granted for no consideration other than prior and future services. 
Except as otherwise determined by the Committee pursuant to this Section 5.3, 
all Awards that have not been exercised subject to a risk of forfeiture, subject 
to deferral by the Committee (and not voluntary deferral by the Grantee), 
subject to vesting, or have outstanding Performance Periods at the time of a 
Termination of Affiliation shall be forfeited to the Company. 
 
      5.4 Nontransferability of Awards. 
 
            (a) Each Award and each right under any Award shall be exercisable 
only by the Grantee during the Grantee's lifetime, or, if permissible under 
applicable law, by the Grantee's guardian or legal representative or by a 
transferee receiving such Award pursuant to a qualified domestic relations order 
(a "QDRO") as defined in the Code or Title I of the Employee Retirement Income 
Security Act of 1974 as amended, or the rules thereunder. 
 
            (b) No Award (prior to the time, if applicable, Shares are delivered 
in respect of such Award), and no right under any Award, may be assigned, 
alienated, pledged, attached, sold or otherwise transferred or encumbered by a 
Grantee otherwise than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution (or in 
the case of Restricted Shares, to the Company) or pursuant to a QDRO, and any 
such purported assignment, alienation, pledge, attachment, sale, transfer or 
encumbrance shall be void and unenforceable against the Company or any 
Affiliate; provided that the designation of a beneficiary shall not constitute 
an assignment, alienation, pledge, attachment, sale, transfer or encumbrance. 
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            (c) Notwithstanding subsections (a) and (b) above, to the extent 
provided in the Award Agreement, Director Options, Deferred Stock, and Awards 
other than Incentive Stock Options, may be transferred to one or more trusts or 
persons during the lifetime of the Grantee in connection with the Grantee's 
estate planning, and may be exercised by such transferee in accordance with the 
terms of such Award. If so determined by the Committee, a Grantee may, in the 
manner established by the Committee, designate a beneficiary or beneficiaries to 
exercise the rights of the Grantee, and to receive any distribution with respect 
to any Award upon the death of the Grantee. A transferee, beneficiary, guardian, 
legal representative or other person claiming any rights under the Plan from or 
through any Grantee shall be subject to and consistent with the provisions of 
the Plan and any applicable Award Agreement, except to the extent the Plan and 
Award Agreement otherwise provide with respect to such persons, and to any 
additional restrictions or limitations deemed necessary or appropriate by the 
Committee. 
 
            (d) Nothing herein shall be construed as requiring the Committee to 
honor a QDRO except to the extent required under applicable law. 
 
      5.5 Cancellation and Rescission of Awards. Unless the Award Agreement 
specifies otherwise, the Committee may cancel, rescind, suspend, withhold, or 
otherwise limit or restrict any unexercised Award at any time if the Grantee is 
not in compliance with all applicable provisions of the Award Agreement and the 
Plan or if the Grantee has a Termination of Affiliation. 
 
      5.6 Stand-Alone, Tandem and Substitute Awards. 
 
            (a) Awards granted under the Plan may, in the discretion of the 
Committee, be granted either alone or in addition to, in tandem with, or in 
substitution for, any other Award granted under the Plan or any award granted 
under The Williams Companies, Inc. Stock Plan for Nonofficer Employees or The 
Williams International Stock Plan, or any other plan of the Company or any 
Affiliate; provided that if the stand-alone, tandem or substitute Award is 
intended to qualify for the Performance-Based Exception, it must separately 
satisfy the requirements of the Performance-Based Exception. In connection with 
the Company's acquisition, however effected, of another corporation or entity 
(the "Acquired Entity") or the assets thereof, the Committee may, at its 
discretion, grant Awards ("Substitute Awards") associated with the stock or 
other equity interest in such Acquired Entity ("Acquired Entity Award") held by 
a Grantee immediately prior to such Acquisition in order to preserve for Grantee 
the economic value of all or a portion of such Acquired Entity Award at such 
price as the Committee determines necessary to achieve preservation of economic 
value. If an Award is granted in substitution for another Award or any non-Plan 
award or benefit, the Committee shall require the surrender of such other Award 
or non-Plan award or benefit in consideration for the grant of the new Award. 
Awards granted in addition to or in tandem with other Awards or non-Plan awards 
or benefits may be granted either at the same time as or at a different time 
from the grant of such other Awards or non-Plan awards or benefits. The Option 
Price of any Option or the purchase price of any other Award conferring a right 
to purchase Shares: 
 
            (i) If granted in substitution for an outstanding Award or non-Plan 
      award or benefit, shall be either not less than the Fair Market Value of 
      Shares at the date such substitute Award is granted or not less than such 
      Fair Market Value at that 
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      date reduced to reflect the Fair Market Value of the Award or award 
      required to be surrendered by the Grantee as a condition to receipt of a 
      substitute Award; or 
 
            (ii) If granted retroactively in tandem with an outstanding Award or 
      an award granted under another plan, shall be either not less than the 
      Fair Market Value of Shares at the date of grant of the later Award or the 
      Fair Market Value of Shares at the date of grant of the earlier Award or 
      award granted under such other plan. 
 
            (b) The Committee may, in its discretion and on such terms and 
conditions as the Committee considers appropriate in the circumstances, grant 
Awards under the Plan in substitution for stock and stock-based Awards held by 
employees of another corporation who become employees of the Company or an 
Affiliate as the result of a merger or consolidation of the employing 
corporation with the Company or an Affiliate or the acquisition by the Company 
or an Affiliate of property or stock of the employing corporation. 
 
      5.7 Compliance with Rule 16b-3. 
 
            (a) Six-Month Holding Period Advice. Unless a Grantee could 
otherwise dispose of or exercise a derivative security or dispose of Shares 
delivered under the Plan without incurring liability under Section 16(b) of the 
Exchange Act, the Committee may advise or require a Grantee to comply with the 
following in order to avoid incurring liability under Section 16(b): (i) at 
least six months must elapse from the date of acquisition of a derivative 
security under the Plan to the date of disposition of the derivative security 
(other than upon exercise or conversion) or its underlying equity security, and 
(ii) Shares granted or awarded under the Plan other than upon exercise or 
conversion of a derivative security must be held for at least six months from 
the date of grant of an Award. 
 
            (b) Reformation to Comply with Exchange Act Rules. To the extent the 
Committee determines that a grant or other transaction by a Section 16 Person 
should comply with applicable provisions of Rule 16b-3 (except for transactions 
exempted under alternative Exchange Act rules), the Committee shall take such 
actions as necessary to make such grant or other transaction so comply, and if 
any provision of this Plan or any Award Agreement relating to a given Award does 
not comply with the requirements of Rule 16b-3 as then applicable to any such 
grant or transaction, such provision will be construed or deemed amended, if the 
Committee so determines, to the extent necessary to conform to the then 
applicable requirements of Rule 16b-3. 
 
            (c) Rule 16b-3 Administration. Any function relating to a Section 16 
Person shall be performed solely by the Committee or the Board if necessary to 
ensure compliance with applicable requirements of Rule 16b-3, to the extent the 
Committee determines that such compliance is desired. Each member of the 
Committee or person acting on behalf of the Committee shall be entitled to, in 
good faith, rely or act upon any report or other information furnished to him by 
any officer, manager or other employee of the Company or any Affiliate, the 
Company's independent certified public accountants or any executive compensation 
consultant or attorney or other professional retained by the Company to assist 
in the administration of the Plan. 
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      5.8 Deferral of Award Payouts. The Committee may permit or require a 
Grantee to defer receipt of the payment of cash or the delivery of Shares that 
would otherwise be due by virtue of the exercise of an Option, the lapse or 
waiver of restrictions with respect to Restricted Shares, the satisfaction of 
any requirements or goals with respect to Performance Units or Performance 
Shares, the lapse or waiver of the deferral period for Deferred Stock, or the 
lapse or waiver of restrictions with respect to Other Stock-Based Awards. If any 
such deferral is required or permitted, the Committee shall, in its sole 
discretion, establish rules and procedures for such payment deferrals. Except as 
otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, any payment or any Shares that are 
subject to such deferral shall be made or delivered to the Grantee upon the 
Grantee's Termination of Affiliation. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 6. 
                                  STOCK OPTIONS 
 
      6.1 Grant of Options. Subject to and consistent with the provisions of the 
Plan, Options may be granted to any Eligible Person in such number, and upon 
such terms, and at any time and from time to time as shall be determined by the 
Committee. 
 
      6.2 Award Agreement. Each Option grant shall be evidenced by an Award 
Agreement that shall specify the Option Price, the Option Term, the number of 
Shares to which the Option pertains, the time or times at which such Option 
shall be exercisable and such other provisions as the Committee shall determine. 
 
      6.3 Option Price. The Option Price of an Option under this Plan shall be 
determined in the sole discretion of the Committee, and shall be at least equal 
to 100% of the Fair Market Value of a Share on the Grant Date. Subject to the 
adjustment allowed under Section 4.2, neither the Committee nor the Board shall 
have the authority or discretion to change the Option Price of any outstanding 
Option. 
 
      6.4 Grant of Incentive Stock Options. At the time of the grant of any 
Option, the Committee may in its discretion designate that such Option shall be 
made subject to additional restrictions to permit it to qualify as an Incentive 
Stock Option. Any Option designated as an Incentive Stock Option: 
 
            (a)   shall be granted only to an employee of the Company or a 
Subsidiary Corporation (as defined below); 
 
            (b) shall have an Option Price of not less than 100% of the Fair 
Market Value of a Share on the Grant Date, and, if granted to a person who owns 
capital stock (including stock treated as owned under Section 424(d) of the 
Code) possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes 
of capital stock of the Company or any Subsidiary Corporation (a "10% Owner"), 
have an Option Price not less than 110% of the Fair Market Value of a Share on 
its Grant Date; 
 
            (c) shall be for a period of not more than 10 years (five years if 
the Grantee is a 10% Owner) from its Grant Date, and shall be subject to earlier 
termination as provided herein or in the applicable Award Agreement; 
 
 
                                       16 



 
            (d) shall not have an aggregate Fair Market Value (as of the Grant 
Date) of the Shares with respect to which Incentive Stock Options (whether 
granted under the Plan or any other stock option plan of the Grantee's employer 
or any parent or Subsidiary Corporation ("Other Plans")) are exercisable for the 
first time by such Grantee during any calendar year ("Current Grant"), 
determined in accordance with the provisions of Section 422 of the Code, which 
exceeds $100,000 (the "$100,000 Limit"); 
 
            (e) shall, if the aggregate Fair Market Value of the Shares 
(determined on the Grant Date) with respect to the Current Grant and all 
Incentive Stock Options previously granted under the Plan and any Other Plans 
which are exercisable for the first time during a calendar year ("Prior Grants") 
would exceed the $100,000 Limit, be exercisable as follows: 
 
               (i) the portion of the Current Grant which would, when added to 
            any Prior Grants, be exercisable with respect to Shares which would 
            have an aggregate Fair Market Value (determined as of the respective 
            Grant Date for such options) in excess of the $100,000 Limit shall, 
            notwithstanding the terms of the Current Grant, be exercisable for 
            the first time by the Grantee in the first subsequent calendar year 
            or years in which it could be exercisable for the first time by the 
            Grantee when added to all Prior Grants without exceeding the 
            $100,000 Limit; and 
 
               (ii) if, viewed as of the date of the Current Grant, any portion 
            of a Current Grant could not be exercised under the preceding 
            provisions of this Section during any calendar year commencing with 
            the calendar year in which it is first exercisable through and 
            including the last calendar year in which it may by its terms be 
            exercised, such portion of the Current Grant shall not be an 
            Incentive Stock Option, but shall be exercisable as a separate 
            option at such date or dates as are provided in the Current Grant; 
 
            (f) shall be granted within 10 years from the earlier of the date 
this amendment and restatement is adopted by the Board or the date the Plan is 
approved by the stockholders of the Company; 
 
            (g) shall require the Grantee to notify the Committee of any 
disposition of any Shares delivered pursuant to the exercise of the Incentive 
Stock Option under the circumstances described in Section 421(b) of the Code 
(relating to holding periods and certain disqualifying dispositions) 
("Disqualifying Disposition"), within 10 days of such a Disqualifying 
Disposition; and 
 
            (h) shall by its terms not be assignable or transferable other than 
by will or the laws of descent and distribution and may be exercised, during the 
Grantee's lifetime, only by the Grantee; provided, however, that the Grantee 
may, to the extent provided in the Plan in any manner specified by the 
Committee, designate in writing a beneficiary to exercise his or her Incentive 
Stock Option after the Grantee's death. 
 
     For purposes of this Section 6.4, "Subsidiary Corporation" means a 
corporation other than the Company in an unbroken chain of corporations 
beginning with the Company if, at the time of 
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granting the Option, each of the corporations other than the last corporation in 
the unbroken chain owns stock possessing 50% or more of the total combined 
voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in such 
chain. Notwithstanding the foregoing and Section 3.2, the Committee may, without 
the consent of the Grantee, at any time before the exercise of an Option 
(whether or not an Incentive Stock Option), take any action necessary to prevent 
such Option from being treated as an Incentive Stock Option. 
 
      6.5 Payment. Except as otherwise provided by the Committee in an Award 
Agreement, Options shall be exercised by the delivery of a written notice of 
exercise to the Company, setting forth the number of Shares with respect to 
which the Option is to be exercised, accompanied by full payment for the Shares 
made by any one or more of the following means, subject to the approval of the 
Committee: 
 
            (a)   cash, personal check or wire transfer; 
 
            (b)   Mature Shares, valued at their Fair Market Value on the 
date of exercise; 
 
            (c) with the approval of the Committee, Restricted Shares held by 
the Grantee for at least six months prior to the exercise of the Option, each 
such share valued at the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date of exercise; 
or 
 
            (d) subject to applicable law, pursuant to procedures previously 
approved by the Company, through the sale of the Shares acquired on exercise of 
the Option through a broker-dealer to whom the Grantee has submitted an 
irrevocable notice of exercise and irrevocable instructions to deliver promptly 
to the Company the amount of sale or loan proceeds sufficient to pay for such 
Shares, together with, if requested by the Company, the amount of federal, 
state, local or foreign withholding taxes payable by Grantee by reason of such 
exercise. 
 
The Committee may in its discretion specify that, if any Restricted Shares 
("Tendered Restricted Shares") are used to pay the Option Price, (x) all the 
Shares acquired on exercise of the Option shall be subject to the same 
restrictions as the Tendered Restricted Shares, determined as of the date of 
exercise of the Option, or (y) a number of Shares acquired on exercise of the 
Option equal to the number of Tendered Restricted Shares shall be subject to the 
same restrictions as the Tendered Restricted Shares, determined as of the date 
of exercise of the Option. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 7. 
                                RESTRICTED SHARES 
 
      7.1 Grant of Restricted Shares. Subject to and consistent with the 
provisions of the Plan, the Committee, at any time and from time to time, may 
grant Restricted Shares to any Eligible Person in such amounts as the Committee 
shall determine. 
 
      7.2 Award Agreement. Each grant of Restricted Shares shall be evidenced by 
an Award Agreement that shall specify the Period(s) of Restriction, the number 
of Restricted Shares granted, and such other provisions as the Committee shall 
determine. The Committee may impose such conditions and/or restrictions on any 
Restricted Shares granted pursuant to the Plan as it may deem advisable, 
including restrictions based upon the achievement of specific performance goals, 
time-based restrictions on vesting following the attainment of the performance 
goals, 
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and/or restrictions under applicable securities laws; provided that such 
conditions and/or restrictions may lapse, if so determined by the Committee, in 
the event of the Grantee's Termination of Affiliation due to death, disability, 
normal or approved early retirement, or involuntary termination by the Company 
or an Affiliate without "cause". 
 
      7.3 Consideration for Restricted Shares. The Committee shall determine the 
amount, if any, that a Grantee shall pay for Restricted Shares, subject to the 
following sentence. Except with respect to Restricted Shares that are treasury 
shares, for which no payment need be required, the Committee shall require the 
Grantee to pay at least the par value of a Share for each Restricted Share. Such 
payment shall be made in full by the Grantee before the delivery of the Shares 
and in any event no later than 10 business days after the Grant Date for such 
Shares. 
 
      7.4 Effect of Forfeiture. If Restricted Shares are forfeited, and if the 
Grantee was required to pay for such shares or acquired such Restricted Shares 
upon the exercise of an Option, the Grantee shall be deemed to have resold such 
Restricted Shares to the Company at a price equal to the lesser of (x) the 
amount paid by the Grantee for such Restricted Shares, or (y) the Fair Market 
Value of a Share on the date of such forfeiture. The Company shall pay to the 
Grantee the deemed sale price as soon as is administratively practical. Such 
Restricted Shares shall cease to be outstanding, and shall no longer confer on 
the Grantee thereof any rights as a stockholder of the Company, from and after 
the date of the event causing the forfeiture, whether or not the Grantee accepts 
the Company's tender of payment for such Restricted Shares. 
 
      7.5 Escrow; Legends. The Committee may provide that the certificates for 
any Restricted Shares (x) shall be held (together with a stock power executed in 
blank by the Grantee) in escrow by the Secretary of the Company until such 
Restricted Shares become nonforfeitable or are forfeited or (y) shall bear an 
appropriate legend restricting the transfer of such Restricted Shares. If any 
Restricted Shares become nonforfeitable, the Company shall cause certificates 
for such shares to be delivered without such legend. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 8. 
                   PERFORMANCE UNITS AND PERFORMANCE SHARES 
 
      8.1 Grant of Performance Units and Performance Shares. Subject to and 
consistent with the provisions of the Plan, Performance Units or Performance 
Shares may be granted to any Eligible Person in such amounts and upon such 
terms, and at any time and from time to time, as shall be determined by the 
Committee. 
 
      8.2 Value/Performance Goals. The Committee shall set performance goals in 
its discretion which, depending on the extent to which they are met, will 
determine the number or value of Performance Units or Performance Shares that 
will be paid to the Grantee. With respect to Covered Employees and to the extent 
the Committee deems it appropriate to comply with Section 162(m) of the Code, 
all performance goals shall be objective Performance Measures satisfying the 
requirements for the Performance-Based Exception, and shall be set by the 
Committee within the time period prescribed by Section 162(m) of the Code and 
related regulations. 
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            (a)   Performance Unit.  Each Performance Unit shall have an 
initial value that is established by the Committee at the time of grant. 
 
            (b)   Performance Share.  Each Performance Share shall have an 
initial value equal to the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date of grant. 
 
      8.3 Earning of Performance Units and Performance Shares. After the 
applicable Performance Period has ended, the holder of Performance Units or 
Performance Shares shall be entitled to payment based on the level of 
achievement of performance goals set by the Committee. If a Performance Unit or 
Performance Share Award is intended to comply with the Performance-Based 
Exception, the Committee shall certify the level of achievement of the 
performance goals in writing before the Award is settled. 
 
      At the discretion of the Committee, the settlement of Performance Units or 
Performance Shares may be in cash, Shares of equivalent value, or in some 
combination thereof, as set forth in the Award Agreement. 
 
      If a Grantee is promoted, demoted or transferred to a different business 
unit of the Company during a Performance Period, then, to the extent the 
Committee determines the performance goals or Performance Period are no longer 
appropriate, the Committee may adjust, change, eliminate or cancel the 
performance goals or the applicable Performance Period as it deems appropriate 
in order to make them appropriate and comparable to the initial performance 
goals or Performance Period. 
 
      At the discretion of the Committee, a Grantee may be entitled to receive 
any dividends or Dividend Equivalents declared with respect to Shares 
deliverable in connection with grants of Performance Units or Performance Shares 
which have been earned, but not yet delivered to the Grantee. In addition, a 
Grantee may, at the discretion of the Committee, be entitled to exercise his or 
her voting rights with respect to such Shares. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 9. 
                                 DEFERRED STOCK 
 
      9.1 Grant of Deferred Stock. Subject to and consistent with the provisions 
of the Plan, the Committee, at any time and from time to time, may grant 
Deferred Stock to any Eligible Person, in such amount and upon such terms as the 
Committee shall determine. 
 
      9.2 Delivery and Limitations. Delivery of Shares will occur upon 
expiration of the deferral period specified for the Award of Deferred Stock by 
the Committee. In addition, an Award of Deferred Stock shall be subject to such 
limitations as the Committee may impose, which limitations may lapse at the 
expiration of the deferral period or at other specified times, separately or in 
combination, in installments or otherwise, as the Committee shall determine at 
the time of grant or thereafter. A Grantee awarded Deferred Stock will have no 
voting rights and will have no rights to receive dividends in respect of 
Deferred Stock, unless and only to the extent that the Committee shall award 
Dividend Equivalents in respect of such Deferred Stock. 
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      9.3 Forfeiture. Except as otherwise determined by the Committee, upon 
Termination of Affiliation during the applicable deferral period, Deferred Stock 
that is at that time subject to deferral (other than a deferral at the election 
of the Grantee) shall be forfeited. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 10. 
                              DIVIDEND EQUIVALENTS 
 
      The Committee is authorized to grant Awards of Dividend Equivalents alone 
or in conjunction with other Awards. The Committee may provide that Dividend 
Equivalents shall be paid or distributed when accrued or shall be deemed to have 
been reinvested in additional Shares or additional Awards or otherwise 
reinvested. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 11. 
                            OTHER STOCK-BASED AWARDS 
 
      The Committee is authorized, subject to limitations under applicable law, 
to grant such other Awards that are denominated or payable in, valued in whole 
or in part by reference to, or otherwise based on, or related to, Shares, as 
deemed by the Committee to be consistent with the purposes of the Plan including 
Shares awarded which are not subject to any restrictions or conditions, 
convertible or exchangeable debt securities or other rights convertible or 
exchangeable into Shares, Awards valued by reference to the value of securities 
of or the performance of specified Affiliates, and Awards payable in securities 
of Affiliates. Subject to and consistent with the provisions of the Plan, the 
Committee shall determine the terms and conditions of such Awards. Except as 
provided by the Committee, Shares delivered pursuant to a purchase right granted 
under this Article 11 shall be purchased for such consideration, paid for by 
such methods and in such forms, including cash, Shares, outstanding Awards or 
other property, as the Committee shall determine. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 12. 
                                CHANGE IN CONTROL 
 
      12.1 Acceleration of Exercisability and Lapse of Restrictions. If, within 
two (2) years following a Change in Control, but not during a Merger of Equals 
Period, a Grantee has a Termination of Affiliation with the Company and the 
Company's Affiliates (excluding any transfer to the Company or its Affiliates) 
voluntarily for Good Reason, or involuntarily (other than due to Cause, death, 
Disability, or Retirement) the following acceleration provisions shall apply to 
Awards other than Awards granted under Article 13: 
 
            (a) All outstanding Awards pursuant to which the Grantee may have 
rights the exercise of which is restricted or limited shall become fully 
exercisable, except to the extent otherwise provided in Section 5.7(a); unless 
the right to lapse restrictions or limitations is waived or deferred by a 
Grantee prior to such lapse, all restrictions or limitations (including risks of 
forfeiture) on outstanding Awards subject to restrictions or limitations under 
the Plan shall lapse; and all performance criteria and other conditions to 
payment of Awards under which payments of cash, Shares or other property are 
subject to conditions shall be deemed to be achieved or fulfilled and shall be 
waived by the Company, except to the extent otherwise provided in Section 
5.7(a); and 
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            (b) In the event that any Award is subject to limitations under 
Section 5.7(a) at the time of a Change in Control, then, solely for the purpose 
of determining the rights of the Grantee with respect to such Award, a Change in 
Control will be deemed to occur at the close of business on the first business 
day following the date on which the limitations on such Award under Section 
5.7(a) have expired. In addition, notwithstanding any other provision of the 
Plan or any outstanding Award Agreement, Awards in the form of nonqualified 
stock options which are accelerated under this Section 12.1 shall be exercisable 
after a Grantee's Termination of Affiliation for a period equal to the lesser of 
(i) the remaining term of each nonqualified option; or (ii) eighteen (18) 
months. 
 
      12.2 Definitions. For purposes of this Article 12, the following terms 
shall have the meanings set forth below: 
 
            (a) "Cause" means, from and after the occurrence of a Change in 
Control, unless otherwise defined in an Award Agreement or individual Change in 
Control severance agreement, the occurrence of any one or more of the following, 
as determined in the good faith and reasonable judgment of the Committee: 
 
               (i) willful failure by a Grantee to substantially perform his or 
            her duties (as they existed immediately prior to a Change in 
            Control), other than any such failure resulting from a Disability;or 
 
               (ii) Grantee's conviction of or plea of nolo contendere to a 
            crime involving fraud, dishonesty or any other act constituting a 
            felony involving moral turpitude or causing material harm, financial 
            or otherwise, to the Company or an Affiliate; or 
 
               (iii) Grantee's willful or reckless material misconduct in the 
            performance of his duties which results in an adverse effect on the 
            Company, the Subsidiary or an Affiliate; or 
 
               (iv) Grantee's willful or reckless violation or disregard of the 
            code of business conduct or other published policy of the Company or 
            an Affiliate; or 
 
               (v)   Grantee's habitual or gross neglect of duties. 
 
            (b) "Change Date" means, with respect to an Award, the date on which 
a Change in Control first occurs while the Award is outstanding. 
 
            (c) "Change in Control" means, unless otherwise defined in an Award 
Agreement or individual Change in Control severance agreement, the occurrence of 
any one or more of the following: 
 
               (i) any person (as such term is used in Rule 13d-5 of the SEC 
            under the Exchange Act) or group (as such term is defined in 
            Sections 3(a)(9) and 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), other than an 
            Affiliate or any employee benefit plan (or any related trust) 
            sponsored or maintained by the Company or any of its Affiliates (a 
            "Related Party"), becomes the beneficial owner (as defined in Rule 
            13d-3 under 
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            the Exchange Act) of 20% or more of the common stock of the Company 
            or of Voting Securities representing 20% or more of the combined 
            voting power of all Voting Securities of the Company, except that no 
            Change in Control shall be deemed to have occurred solely by reason 
            of such beneficial ownership by a Person (a "Similarly Owned 
            Company") with respect to which both more than 75% of the common 
            stock of such Person and Voting Securities representing more than 
            75% of the combined voting power of the Voting Securities of such 
            Person are then owned, directly or indirectly, by the persons who 
            were the direct or indirect owners of the common stock and Voting 
            Securities of the Company immediately before such acquisition, in 
            substantially the same proportions as their ownership, immediately 
            before such acquisition, of the common stock and Voting Securities 
            of the Company, as the case may be; or 
 
               (ii) the Company's Incumbent Directors (determined using the date 
            of the Award as the baseline date) cease for any reason to 
            constitute at least a majority of the directors of the Company then 
            serving; or 
 
               (iii) consummation of a merger, reorganization, recapitalization, 
            consolidation, or similar transaction (any of the foregoing, a 
            "Reorganization Transaction"), other than a Reorganization 
            Transaction that results in the Persons who were the direct or 
            indirect owners of the outstanding common stock and Voting 
            Securities of the Company immediately before such Reorganization 
            Transaction becoming, immediately after the consummation of such 
            Reorganization Transaction, the direct or indirect owners, of both 
            at least 65% of the then-outstanding common stock of the Surviving 
            Corporation and Voting Securities representing at least 65% of the 
            combined voting power of the then-outstanding Voting Securities of 
            the Surviving Corporation, in substantially the same respective 
            proportions as such Persons' ownership of the common stock and 
            Voting Securities of the Company immediately before such 
            Reorganization Transaction; or 
 
               (iv) approval by the stockholders of the Company of a plan or 
            agreement for the sale or other disposition of all or substantially 
            all of the consolidated assets of the Company or a plan of complete 
            liquidation of the Company, other than any such transaction that 
            would result in (i) a Related Party owning or acquiring more than 
            50% of the assets owned by the Company immediately prior to the 
            transaction or (ii) the Persons who were the direct or indirect 
            owners of the outstanding common stock and Voting Securities of the 
            Company immediately before such transaction becoming, immediately 
            after the consummation of such transaction, the direct or indirect 
            owners, of more than 50% of the assets owned by the Company 
            immediately prior to the transaction. 
 
Notwithstanding the occurrence of any of the foregoing events, a Change in 
Control shall not occur with respect to a Grantee if, in advance of such event, 
the Grantee agrees in writing that such event shall not constitute a Change in 
Control. 
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            (d) "Good Reason" means, unless otherwise defined in an Award 
Agreement or individual Change in Control severance agreement, the occurrence, 
within two years following a Change in Control (other than during a Merger of 
Equals Period) and without a Grantee's prior written consent, of any one or more 
of the following: 
 
               (i) a material adverse reduction in the nature or scope of the 
            Grantee's duties from the most significant of those assigned at any 
            time in the 90-day period prior to a Change in Control; or 
 
               (ii)  a significant reduction in the authority and 
            responsibility assigned to the Grantee; or 
 
               (iii) any reduction in or failure to pay Grantee's base 
            salary; or 
 
               (iv) a material reduction of Grantee's aggregate compensation 
            and/or aggregate benefits from the amounts and/or levels in effect 
            on the Change Date, unless such reduction is part of a policy 
            applicable to peer employees of the Employer and of any successor 
            entity; or 
 
               (v) a requirement by the Company or an Affiliate that the 
            Grantee's principal duties be performed at a location more than 
            fifty (50) miles from the location where the Grantee was employed 
            immediately preceding the Change in Control, without the Grantee's 
            consent (except for travel reasonably required in the performance of 
            the Grantee's duties); provided such new location is farther from 
            Grantee's residence than the prior location. 
 
Notwithstanding anything in this Article 12 to the contrary, no act or omission 
shall constitute grounds for "Good Reason": 
 
               (i) Unless, at least 30 days prior to his termination, Grantee 
            gives a written notice to the Company or the Affiliate that employs 
            Grantee of his intent to terminate his employment for Good Reason 
            which describes the alleged act or omission giving rise to Good 
            Reason; and 
 
               (ii) Unless such notice is given within 90 days of Grantee's 
            first actual knowledge of such act or omission, or if such act or 
            omission would not constitute Good Reason during a Merger of Equals 
            Period, unless Grantee's termination date is within 90 days after 
            the first date on which he first obtained actual knowledge of the 
            fact that the Merger of Equals Period has ended; and 
 
               (iii) Unless the Company or the Affiliate that employs Grantee 
            fails to cure such act or omission within the 30 day period after 
            receiving such notice. 
 
Further, no act or omission shall be "Good Reason" if Grantee has consented in 
writing to such act or omission. 
 
            (e)   "Incumbent Directors" means, determined as of any date by 
reference to any baseline date: 
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               (i)   the members of the Board on the date of such 
            determination who have been members of the Board since such 
            baseline date; and 
 
               (ii) the members of the Board on the date of such determination 
            who were appointed or elected after such baseline date and whose 
            election, or nomination for election by stockholders of the Company 
            or the Surviving Corporation, as applicable, was approved by a vote 
            or written consent of two-thirds (or by a simple majority for 
            purposes of subsection (b) of the definition of "Merger of Equals") 
            of the directors comprising the Company's Incumbent Directors on the 
            date of such vote or written consent, but excluding each such member 
            whose initial assumption of office was in connection with (i) an 
            actual or threatened election contest, including a consent 
            solicitation, relating to the election or removal of one or more 
            members of the Board, (ii) a "tender offer" (as such term is used in 
            Section 14(d) of the Exchange Act), (iii) a proposed Reorganization 
            Transaction, or (iv) a request, nomination or suggestion of any 
            beneficial owner of Voting Securities representing 20% or more of 
            the aggregate voting power of the Voting Securities of the Company 
            or the Surviving Corporation, as applicable. 
 
            (f) "Merger of Equals" means, as of any date, a Reorganization 
Transaction that, notwithstanding the fact that such transaction may also 
qualify as a Change in Control, satisfies all of the conditions set forth in 
subsections (i), (ii) and (iii) below: 
 
               (i) less than 65%, but not less than 50%, of the common stock of 
            the Surviving Corporation outstanding immediately after the 
            consummation of the Reorganization Transaction, together with Voting 
            Securities representing less than 65%, but not less than 50%, of the 
            combined voting power of all Voting Securities of the Surviving 
            Corporation outstanding immediately after such consummation are 
            owned, directly or indirectly, by the persons who were the owners 
            directly or indirectly of the common stock and Voting Securities of 
            the Company immediately before such consummation in substantially 
            the same proportions as their respective direct or indirect 
            ownership, immediately before such consummation, of the common stock 
            and Voting Securities of the Company, respectively; and 
 
               (ii) the Company's Incumbent Directors (determined using the date 
            immediately preceding the consummation date of the Reorganization 
            Transaction as the baseline date) shall, throughout the period 
            beginning on the date of such consummation and ending on the second 
            anniversary of such consummation date, continue to constitute not 
            less than 50% of the members of the Board; and 
 
               (iii) the person who was the CEO immediately prior to the 
            consummation of the Reorganization Transaction shall serve as the 
            Chief Executive Officer of the Surviving Corporation at all times 
            during the period commencing on such consummation, and ending on the 
            first anniversary of the date of such consummation; 
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provided, however, that a Reorganization Transaction that qualifies as a Change 
in Control and a Merger of Equals shall cease to qualify as a Merger of Equals 
and shall instead qualify as a Change in Control that is not a Merger of Equals 
from and after the first date within the two-year period following the Change in 
Control (such date, the "Merger of Equals Cessation Date") as of which any one 
or more of the following shall occur for any reason: 
 
               (i)   any condition of subsection (i) of this Section shall 
            for any reason not be satisfied immediately after the 
            consummation of the Reorganization Transaction; or 
 
               (ii) as of the close of business on any date on or after the 
            consummation of the Reorganization Transaction and before the second 
            anniversary of the Change Date, any condition of subsections (i) 
            and/or (ii) of this Section shall not be satisfied; or 
 
               (iii) on any date prior to the first anniversary of the 
            consummation of the Reorganization Transaction, the Company shall 
            make a filing with the SEC, issue a press release, or make a public 
            announcement to the effect that the CEO has resigned or will resign 
            or be terminated, other than on account of a scheduled retirement, 
            or the Company is seeking or intends to seek a replacement for the 
            then-CEO, whether such resignation, termination or replacement is to 
            become effective before or after such first anniversary of the 
            consummation of the Reorganization Transaction. 
 
            (g) "Merger of Equals Period" means the period commencing on the 
date of a Merger of Equals and ending the earlier of the Merger of Equals 
Cessation Date (as defined in Section 12.2(f)) or two years following the Change 
Date. 
 
            (h) "Retirement" shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the 
Company's governing tax-qualified retirement plan applicable, or if no such plan 
is applicable to the Grantee, at the discretion of the Committee. 
 
            (i) "Surviving Corporation" means the corporation resulting from a 
Reorganization Transaction or, if securities representing at least 50% of the 
aggregate voting power of all Voting Securities of such resulting corporation 
are directly or indirectly owned by another corporation, such other corporation. 
 
            (j) "Voting Securities" of a corporation means securities of such 
corporation that are entitled to vote generally in the election of directors of 
such corporation. 
 
      12.3 Flexibility to Amend. The provisions of this Article 12 and any Award 
Agreement may be modified at any time prior to a Change in Control, without the 
consent of the Grantee or the Company's stockholders in order to cause the 
Change in Control provisions applicable to Awards to conform with the Company's 
policies regarding treatment of compensation upon a Change in Control. 
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                                   ARTICLE 13. 
                          NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTOR AWARDS 
 
      13.1  Exclusive Means for Non-Employee Director Awards.  Awards to 
Non-Employee Directors shall be made solely pursuant to this Article 13. 
 
      13.2 Automatic Grant of Director Option. Subject to adjustment as provided 
in Section 4.2, each Non-Employee Director shall be automatically granted a 
Director Option for 6,000 Shares on the date of the Annual Meeting of Company 
Stockholders commencing with the Annual Meeting of Company Stockholders in 2004; 
provided that if no meeting is held, the Grant Date for such Director Option 
shall be May 31. Notwithstanding the foregoing, effective January 1, 2003, the 
Board may, in its discretion exercised at any time prior to the date a Director 
Option is granted for a year, provide that the Director Option for such year 
shall be granted in installments, so that only a portion (which portion shall be 
the same for each Non-Employee Director) of the Director Option shall be granted 
in May of such year, and the remaining portion or portions shall be granted at 
such time or times in such year as the Board may specify at the time it 
determines to grant the Director Option in installments. In lieu of receiving 
Director Options at the 2003 Annual Meeting of Company Stockholders, each 
Non-Employee Director shall be granted a Director Option for 6,000 Shares on 
November 27, 2002. Commencing January 1, 2004, a person who becomes a 
Non-Employee Director after the conclusion of the Annual Meeting of Company 
Stockholders and prior to August 1 of any year shall be granted the full 
Director Option for such year as of December 15. A person who becomes a 
Non-Employee Director after November 27, 2002 and prior to August 1, 2003 shall 
be granted a Director Option for 6,000 Shares on December 15, 2003. Each 
Non-Employee Director who first becomes a Non-Employee Director on or after 
August 1 of any year and on or before December 15 of such year will receive a 
prorated Director Option for such year. The Grant Date for such prorated 
Director Option shall be December 15 on or after such person becomes a 
Non-Employee Director. The number of Shares subject to such prorated Director 
Option shall be 6,000 multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the 
number of full and partial months elapsing between the date such person became a 
Non-Employee Director and December 31 of the year in which such person became a 
Non-Employee Director, and the denominator of which is twelve. Such prorated 
Director Option shall be for a whole number of Shares determined by rounding up 
to the next higher whole number of Shares any fractional portion of a Share 
equal to or in excess of one-half Share (and otherwise rounding down to the next 
lower whole number of Shares). In the event the Board has determined that the 
Director Option for a year shall be granted in installments, the Board shall 
make appropriate provision for prorating installments with respect to 
Non-Employee Directors entitled to a prorated Director Option, consistent with 
the preceding provisions of this Section 13.2. 
 
            (a) Non-Employee Director Status. A person must be a Non-Employee 
Director on the Grant Date of a Director Option (or any installment thereof) in 
order to be granted such Director Option (or installment thereof). 
 
            (b) Option Price. The Option Price for each Director Option shall be 
100 percent of the Fair Market Value of a Share on the Grant Date. Subject to 
the adjustment allowed under Section 4.2, the Board shall not have the authority 
or discretion to change the Option Price of any outstanding Director Option. 
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            (c) Director Option Term. The Option Term of each Director Option 
shall expire the earlier of (i) the tenth anniversary of the Grant Date or (ii) 
the fifth anniversary of the date the Grantee ceases to serve as a Non-Employee 
Director. 
 
            (d) Vesting and Exercisability. Each Director Option shall be fully 
vested and exercisable at any time, or from time to time, throughout the Option 
Term. 
 
            (e) Method of Exercise. A Grantee may exercise a Director Option, in 
whole or in part, during the Option Term, by giving written notice of exercise 
to the Human Resources Department of the Company, specifying the Director Option 
to be exercised and the number of Shares to be purchased, and paying in full the 
exercise price by any one or any combination of the following means: 
 
               (i)   in cash, personal check or wire transfer; 
 
               (ii) by surrendering Mature Shares having a Fair Market Value at 
            the time of exercise equal to the Option Price for Shares being 
            acquired; or 
 
               (iii) subject to applicable law, pursuant to procedures 
            previously approved by the Company, through the sale of the Shares 
            acquired on exercise of the Option through a broker-dealer to whom 
            the Grantee has submitted an irrevocable notice of exercise and 
            irrevocable instructions to deliver promptly to the Company the 
            amount of sale or loan proceeds sufficient to pay for such Shares. 
 
            (f) Exercise of Director Option for Deferred Stock. A Non-Employee 
Director who makes a Deferral Election in accordance with Section 13.6 and who 
pays the Option Price with Mature Shares may exercise his or her option for an 
equal number of shares of Deferred Stock in lieu of Shares. 
 
      13.3  Director Stock Grants. 
 
            (a) Automatic Annual Stock Grant. Subject to adjustment as provided 
in Section 4.2, each Non-Employee Director automatically shall be granted fully 
vested Shares ("Director Stock Grant") valued at twenty thousand dollars at the 
close of business on the day of each Annual Meeting of Company stockholders at 
which a class of directors is elected or reelected by the Company's 
stockholders; provided the Grantee is a Non-Employee Director at the conclusion 
of such Annual Meeting. The number of Shares will be determined by dividing 
twenty thousand dollars by the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date of the 
Annual Meeting of Company stockholders, and rounding up to the next higher whole 
number of Shares any fractional portion of a Share equal to or in excess of 
one-half Share, and otherwise rounding down to the next lower whole number of 
Shares. Each Non-Employee Director who first becomes a Non-Employee Director 
after the conclusion of such Annual Meeting and prior to August 1 of any year 
shall automatically receive a full Director Stock Grant on December 15 of such 
year. The number of Shares will be determined by dividing twenty thousand 
dollars by the Fair Market Value of a Share at the close of business on December 
15 of such year and rounding up to the next higher whole number of Shares any 
fractional portion of a Share equal to or in excess of one-half Share, and 
otherwise rounding down to the next lower whole number of Shares. 
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            (b) Prorated Director Stock Grant. Subject to adjustment as provided 
in Section 4.2, each Non-Employee Director who first becomes a Non-Employee 
Director on or after August 1 and on or before December 15 of any calendar year 
automatically shall receive a prorated Director Stock Grant on December 15 of 
such year. The number of Shares in such prorated Director Stock Grant shall be 
determined by multiplying twenty thousand dollars by a fraction, the numerator 
of which is the number of full and fractional months such Non-Employee 
Director's service as a Non-Employee Director in such calendar year, and the 
denominator of which is twelve, the prorated amount, and dividing the prorated 
amount by the Fair Market Value of a Share at the close of business on December 
15 of such year. Such prorated Director Stock Grant shall be for a whole number 
of Shares determined by rounding up to the next higher whole number of Shares 
any fractional portion of a Share equal to or in excess of one-half Share (and 
otherwise rounding down to the next lower whole number of Shares). 
 
            (c) Election to Defer Shares Under Director Stock Grant. A 
Non-Employee Director who makes a Deferral Election in accordance with Section 
13.6 shall receive all or part (as he or she elects) of the Shares to be 
delivered pursuant to a Director Stock Grant in the form of an equal number of 
shares of Deferred Stock in lieu of delivery of Shares under Section 13.3(a). 
 
      13.4 Discretionary Grants and Awards. The Board may, in its discretion, 
grant additional options or make additional Director Stock Grants to one or more 
Non-Employee Directors, on such terms and conditions as the Board shall deem 
appropriate, whenever, on the basis of independent advice, the Board shall 
determine that, as a result of new, unforeseen, extraordinary or unusual 
circumstances, the automatic grants provided in Sections 13.2 and 13.3 would not 
adequately compensate such Non-Employee Director. 
 
      13.5  Election to Receive Director Fees in Shares or Deferred Stock in 
Lieu of Cash. 
 
            (a) Payment of Director Fees in Shares. A Non-Employee Director may 
elect ("Share Election") to be paid all or a portion of the cash fees earned in 
his or her capacity as a Non-Employee Director (including annual retainer fees, 
meeting fees, fees for service on a Board committee, fees for service as 
chairman of a Board committee, and any other fees paid to directors) ("Director 
Fees") in the form of Shares in lieu of cash. A Share Election may be made at 
any time prior to the date Director Fees would otherwise have been paid in cash, 
subject to such restrictions and advance filing requirements as the Company may 
impose. Share Elections made pursuant to The Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 Stock 
Plan for Non-Employee Directors that were in effect on the date stockholders 
approve this Plan shall remain in effect under this Plan, subject to the 
remainder of this Section 13.5(a). Each Share Election shall be irrevocable, 
shall specify the portion of the Director Fees to be paid in the form of Shares 
and shall remain in effect with respect to future Director Fees until the 
Non-Employee Director revokes or changes such Share Election. Any such 
revocation or change shall have prospective application only. Shares delivered 
pursuant to a Share Election shall be the whole number of Shares determined by 
dividing the amount of Director Fees to be paid in Shares by the Fair Market 
Value of a Share on the date such Director Fees would otherwise be paid 
(rounding up to the next higher whole number of Shares any fractional portion of 
a Share equal to or in excess of one-half Share, and otherwise rounding down to 
the next lower whole number of Shares). 
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            (b) Payment of Director Fees in Deferred Stock. A Non-Employee 
Director who makes a Deferral Election in accordance with Section 13.6 shall 
receive all or part (as he or she elects) of his or her Director Fees in the 
form of a number of shares of Deferred Stock equal to the quotient (rounding up 
to the next higher whole number of shares, any fractional portion of a Share 
equal to or in excess of one-half Share, and otherwise rounding down to the next 
lower whole number of Shares) of the amount of Director Fees to be paid in the 
form of Deferred Stock divided by the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date 
such Director Fees would otherwise be paid in cash. 
 
      13.6 Deferral Elections. Each member of the Board who is a Non-Employee 
Director may make an election ("Deferral Election") to be paid any or all of the 
following ("Deferrable Amounts") in the form of Deferred Stock in lieu of cash 
or Shares, as applicable: (i) shares to be delivered on exercise of a Director 
Option as provided in Section 13.2(e); (ii) Director Stock Grants as provided in 
Section 13.3; (iii) Director Fees as provided in 13.5(a); or (iv) Dividend 
Equivalents on Deferred Stock, as provided in Section 13.6(d). 
 
            (a) Timing of Deferral Elections. An initial Deferral Election must 
be filed with the Human Resources Department of the Company no later than 
December 31 of the year preceding the calendar year in which the Deferrable 
Amounts to which the Deferral Election applies would otherwise be paid or 
delivered, subject to such restrictions and advance filing requirements as the 
Company may impose; provided that any newly elected or appointed Non-Employee 
Director may file a Deferral Election not later than 30 days after the date such 
person first became a Non-Employee Director (or at such later time in the year 
of such election or appointment as the Company shall permit). A Deferral 
Election shall be irrevocable as of the filing deadline and shall only apply 
with respect to Deferrable Amounts otherwise payable after the filing of such 
election. Each Deferral Election (including a deferral election filed under The 
Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 Stock Plan for Non-Employee Directors that was in 
effect with respect to 2002 Deferrable Amounts on the date stockholders approved 
this Plan) shall remain in effect with respect to subsequently earned Deferrable 
Amounts unless the Non-Employee Director revokes or changes such Deferral 
Election. Any such revocation or change shall have prospective application only. 
 
            (b)   Content of Deferral Elections.  A Deferral Election must 
specify the following: 
 
               (i) The number of Shares acquired on exercise of a Director 
            Option or under a Director Stock Grant to be paid in Deferred Stock, 
            or the dollar amount or percentage of Director Fees to be paid in 
            Deferred Stock; 
 
               (ii)  the date such Deferred Stock shall be paid (subject to 
            such limitations as may be specified by counsel to the Company); 
            and 
 
               (iii) whether Dividend Equivalents on Deferred Stock are to be 
            paid in cash or deposited in the form of Deferred Stock to the 
            Non-Employee Director's Deferral Account (as defined in Section 
            13.6(c)), to be paid at the time the Deferred Stock to which they 
            relate are paid. 
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            (c) Deferral Account. The Company shall establish an account 
("Deferral Account") on its books for each Non-Employee Director who makes a 
Deferral Election. A number of shares of Deferred Stock (determined in the case 
of a Deferrable Amount otherwise payable in cash, by dividing the amount of cash 
to be deferred by the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date such cash would 
otherwise be paid, and rounding up to the next higher whole number of Shares any 
fractional portion of a Share equal to or in excess of one-half Share, and 
otherwise rounding down to the next lower whole number of Shares) shall be 
credited to the Non-Employee Director's Deferral Account as of each date a 
Deferrable Amount subject to a Deferral Election would otherwise be paid. 
Deferral Accounts shall be maintained for recordkeeping purposes only and the 
Company shall not be obligated to segregate or set aside assets representing 
securities or other amounts credited to Deferral Accounts. The obligation to 
make distributions of securities or other amounts credited to Deferral Accounts 
shall be an unfunded unsecured obligation of the Company. 
 
            (d) Crediting of Dividend Equivalents. Whenever dividends are paid 
or distributions made with respect to Shares, Dividend Equivalents shall be 
credited to Deferral Accounts on all Deferred Stock credited thereto as of the 
record date for such dividend or distribution. If the Non-Employee Director has 
elected cash payment of Dividend Equivalents pursuant to Section 13.6(b), such 
Dividend Equivalents shall be paid in cash on the payment date of the dividend 
or distribution. Otherwise, such Dividend Equivalents shall be credited to the 
Deferral Account in the form of additional Deferred Stock in a number determined 
by dividing the aggregate value of such Dividend Equivalents by the Fair Market 
Value of a Share at the payment date of the dividend or distribution (rounding 
up to the next higher whole number of Shares any fractional portion of a Share 
equal to or in excess of one-half Share, and otherwise rounding down to the next 
lower whole number of Shares). 
 
            (e) Settlement of Deferral Accounts. The Company shall settle a 
Non-Employee Director's Deferral Account by delivering to the holder thereof 
(which may be the Non-Employee Director or his or her beneficiary) a number of 
Shares equal to the whole number of Deferred Stock then credited to such 
Deferral Account (or a specified portion in the event of any partial 
settlement); provided that if less than the value of a whole Share remains in 
the Deferral Account at the time of any such distribution, the number of Shares 
distributed shall be rounded up to the next higher whole number of Shares if the 
fractional portion of a Share remaining is equal to or in excess of one-half 
Share, and otherwise shall be rounded down to the next lower whole number of 
Shares. Such settlement shall be made at the time or times specified in the 
applicable Deferral Election; provided that a Non-Employee Director may further 
defer settlement of the Deferral Account by filing a new Deferral Election if 
counsel to the Company determines that such further deferral likely would not 
trigger immediate taxation of amounts otherwise distributable from such Deferral 
Account under applicable federal income tax laws and regulations. 
 
      13.7 Insufficient Number of Shares. If at any date insufficient Shares are 
available under the Plan for the automatic grant of Director Options or Director 
Stock Grants, or the delivery of Shares in lieu of cash payment of Director 
Fees, or crediting Deferred Stock pursuant to a Deferral Election, (a) Director 
Options under Section 13.2 and Director Stock Grants under Section 13.3 
automatically shall be granted proportionately to each Non-Employee Director 
eligible for such a grant to the extent Shares are then available (provided that 
no Director Option 
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shall be granted with respect to a fractional number of Shares), and (b) then, 
if any Shares remain available, Director Fees elected to be received in Shares 
shall be paid in the form of Shares or deferred in the form of Deferred Stock 
proportionately among Non-Employee Directors then eligible to participate to the 
extent Shares are then available. 
 
      13.8 Non-Forfeitability. The interest of each Non-Employee Director in 
Director Options, Director Stock Grants or Deferred Stock (and any Deferral 
Account relating thereto) granted or delivered under the Plan at all times shall 
be non-forfeitable. 
 
      13.9 No Duplicate Payments. No payments or Awards shall be made or granted 
under this Plan with respect to any services as a Non-Employee Director if a 
payment or award has been or will be made for the same services under The 
Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 Stock Plan for Non-Employee Directors. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 14. 
                   AMENDMENT, MODIFICATION, AND TERMINATION 
 
      14.1 Amendment, Modification, and Termination. Subject to Section 14.2, 
the Board may, at any time and from time to time, alter, amend, suspend, 
discontinue or terminate the Plan in whole or in part without the approval of 
the Company's stockholders, except that (a) any amendment or alteration shall be 
subject to the approval of the Company's stockholders if such stockholder 
approval is required by any federal or state law or regulation or the rules of 
any stock exchange or automated quotation system on which the Shares may then be 
listed or quoted, and (b) the Board may otherwise, in its discretion, determine 
to submit other such amendments or alterations to stockholders for approval. 
 
      14.2 Awards Previously Granted. Except as otherwise specifically permitted 
in the Plan or an Award Agreement, no termination, amendment, or modification of 
the Plan shall adversely affect in any material way any Award previously granted 
under the Plan, without the written consent of the Grantee of such Award; 
provided that Article 12 may be removed, amended or modified at any time prior 
to a Change in Control without the consent of any Grantee. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 15. 
                                   WITHHOLDING 
 
      15.1  Required Withholding 
 
      (a)   Mandatory Tax Withholding. 
 
      (i) Whenever, under the Plan, Shares are to be delivered upon exercise or 
payment of an Award, upon Restricted Shares becoming nonforfeitable, upon 
payment of cash, or any other event with respect to rights and benefits 
hereunder, the Company or any Affiliate shall be entitled to require (A) that 
the Grantee remit an amount in cash, or in the Company's discretion, in Mature 
Shares, sufficient to satisfy all of the employer's federal, state, and local 
tax withholding requirements related thereto but no more than the minimum amount 
necessary to satisfy such amounts ("Required Withholding"), (B) the withholding 
of such 
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Required Withholding from compensation otherwise due to the Grantee or from any 
Shares due to the Grantee under the Plan or (C) any combination of the 
foregoing. 
 
      (ii) Any Grantee who makes a Disqualifying Disposition (as defined in 
Section 6.4(g)) or an election under Section 83(b) of the Code shall remit to 
the Company an amount sufficient to satisfy all resulting Required Withholding; 
provided that, in lieu of or in addition to the foregoing, the Company and/or an 
Affiliate shall have the right to withhold such Required Withholding from 
compensation otherwise due to the Grantee or from any Shares or other payment 
due to the Grantee under the Plan. 
 
      (b)   Elective Excess Withholding. 
 
      (i) Subject to the following subsection and with the Committee's prior 
approval, a Grantee (other than a Non-Employee Director) may elect to remit (or 
attest to the ownership of) Mature Shares upon the exercise or settlement of an 
Award or upon Restricted Shares becoming non-forfeitable (each, a "Taxable 
Event") having a Fair Market Value equal to an amount greater than the Required 
Withholding for the Taxable Event but not to exceed the estimated total amount 
of such Grantee's tax liability ("Excess Withholding") with respect to the 
Taxable Event. 
 
      (ii)  Each Excess Withholding election shall be subject to the following 
conditions: 
 
      (A) any Grantee's election shall be subject to the Committee's discretion 
to revoke the Grantee's right to elect Excess Withholding at any time before the 
Grantee's election if the Committee has reserved the right to do so in the Award 
Agreement; 
 
      (B) the Grantee's election must be made before the date (the "Tax Date") 
on which the amount of tax to be withheld is determined; and 
 
      (C) the Grantee's election shall be irrevocable. 
 
      15.2 Notification under Code Section 83(b). If the Grantee, in connection 
with the exercise of any Option, or the grant of Restricted Shares, makes the 
election permitted under Section 83(b) of the Code to include in such Grantee's 
gross income in the year of transfer the amounts specified in Section 83(b) of 
the Code, then such Grantee shall notify the Company of such election within 10 
days of filing the notice of the election with the Internal Revenue Service, in 
addition to any filing and notification required pursuant to regulations issued 
under Section 83(b) of the Code. The Committee may, in connection with the grant 
of an Award or at any time thereafter, prohibit a Grantee from making the 
election described above. 
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                                   ARTICLE 16. 
                              ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS 
 
      16.1 Successors. All obligations of the Company under the Plan with 
respect to Awards granted hereunder shall be binding on any successor to the 
Company, whether the existence of such successor is the result of a direct or 
indirect purchase, merger, consolidation, or otherwise of all or substantially 
all of the business and/or assets of the Company. 
 
      16.2 Gender and Number. Except where otherwise indicated by the context, 
any masculine term used herein also shall include the feminine, the plural shall 
include the singular and the singular shall include the plural. 
 
      16.3 Severability. If any part of the Plan is declared by any court or 
governmental authority to be unlawful or invalid, such unlawfulness or 
invalidity shall not invalidate any other part of the Plan. Any Section or part 
of a Section so declared to be unlawful or invalid shall, if possible, be 
construed in a manner which will give effect to the terms of such Section or 
part of a Section to the fullest extent possible while remaining lawful and 
valid. 
 
      16.4 Requirements of Law. The granting of Awards and the delivery of 
Shares under the Plan shall be subject to all applicable laws, rules, and 
regulations, and to such approvals by any governmental agencies or national 
securities exchanges as may be required. Notwithstanding any provision of the 
Plan or any Award, Grantees shall not be entitled to exercise, or receive 
benefits under, any Award, and the Company (and any Affiliate) shall not be 
obligated to deliver any Shares or deliver benefits to a Grantee, if such 
exercise or delivery would constitute a violation by the Grantee or the Company 
of any applicable law or regulation. 
 
      16.5  Securities Law Compliance. 
 
            (a) If the Committee deems it necessary to comply with any 
applicable securities law, or the requirements of any stock exchange upon which 
Shares may be listed, the Committee may impose any restriction on Shares 
acquired pursuant to Awards under the Plan as it may deem advisable. All 
certificates for Shares delivered under the Plan pursuant to any Award or the 
exercise thereof shall be subject to such stop transfer orders and other 
restrictions as the Committee may deem advisable under the rules, regulations 
and other requirements of the SEC, any stock exchange upon which Shares are then 
listed, any applicable securities law, and the Committee may cause a legend or 
legends to be put on any such certificates to make appropriate reference to such 
restrictions. If so requested by the Company, the Grantee shall make a written 
representation to the Company that he or she will not sell or offer to sell any 
Shares unless a registration statement shall be in effect with respect to such 
Shares under the Securities Act of 1993, as amended, and any applicable state 
securities law or unless he or she shall have furnished to the Company, in form 
and substance satisfactory to the Company, that such registration is not 
required. 
 
            (b) If the Committee determines that the exercise or 
nonforfeitability of, or delivery of benefits pursuant to, any Award would 
violate any applicable provision of securities laws or the listing requirements 
of any national securities exchange or national market system on which are 
listed any of the Company's equity securities, then the Committee may postpone 
any 
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such exercise, nonforfeitability or delivery, as applicable, but the Company 
shall use all reasonable efforts to cause such exercise, nonforfeitability or 
delivery to comply with all such provisions at the earliest practicable date. 
 
      16.6 No Rights as a Stockholder. No Grantee (except as expressly provided 
in Article 13) shall have any rights as a stockholder of the Company with 
respect to the Shares (other than Restricted Shares) which may be deliverable 
upon exercise or payment of such Award until such Shares have been delivered to 
him or her. Restricted Shares, whether held by a Grantee or in escrow by the 
Secretary of the Company, shall confer on the Grantee all rights of a 
stockholder of the Company, except as otherwise provided in the Plan or Award 
Agreement. At the time of a grant of Restricted Shares, the Committee may 
require the payment of cash dividends thereon to be deferred and, if the 
Committee so determines, reinvested in additional Restricted Shares. Stock 
dividends and deferred cash dividends issued with respect to Restricted Shares 
shall be subject to the same restrictions and other terms as apply to the 
Restricted Shares with respect to which such dividends are issued. The Committee 
may in its discretion provide for payment of interest on deferred cash 
dividends. 
 
      16.7 Nature of Payments. Unless otherwise specified in the Award 
Agreement, Awards shall be special incentive payments to the Grantee and shall 
not be taken into account in computing the amount of salary or compensation of 
the Grantee for purposes of determining any pension, retirement, death or other 
benefit under (a) any pension, retirement, profit-sharing, bonus, insurance or 
other employee benefit plan of the Company or any Affiliate, except as such plan 
shall otherwise expressly provide, or (b) any agreement between (i) the Company 
or any Affiliate and (ii) the Grantee, except as such agreement shall otherwise 
expressly provide. 
 
      16.8 Non-Exclusivity of Plan. Neither the adoption of the Plan by the 
Board nor its submission to the stockholders of the Company for approval shall 
be construed as creating any limitations on the power of the Board to adopt such 
other compensatory arrangements for employees or Non-Employee Directors as it 
may deem desirable. 
 
      16.9 Governing Law. The Plan, and all agreements hereunder, shall be 
construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the State of Delaware, 
other than its laws respecting choice of law. 
 
      16.10 Share Certificates. All certificates for Shares delivered under the 
terms of the Plan shall be subject to such stop-transfer orders and other 
restrictions as the Committee may deem advisable under federal or state 
securities laws, rules and regulations thereunder, and the rules of any national 
securities laws, rules and regulations thereunder, and the rules of any national 
securities exchange or automated quotation system on which Shares are listed or 
quoted. The Committee may cause a legend or legends to be placed on any such 
certificates to make appropriate reference to such restrictions or any other 
restrictions or limitations that may be applicable to Shares. In addition, 
during any period in which Awards or Shares are subject to restrictions or 
limitations under the terms of the Plan or any Award Agreement, or during any 
period during which delivery or receipt of an Award or Shares has been deferred 
by the Committee or a Grantee, the Committee may require any Grantee to enter 
into an agreement providing that certificates representing Shares deliverable or 
delivered pursuant to an Award shall remain 
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in the physical custody of the Company or such other person as the Committee may 
designate. 
 
      16.11 Unfunded Status of Awards; Creation of Trusts. The Plan is intended 
to constitute an "unfunded" plan for incentive and deferred compensation. With 
respect to any payments not yet made to a Grantee pursuant to an Award, nothing 
contained in the Plan or any Award Agreement shall give any such Grantee any 
rights that are greater than those of a general creditor of the Company; 
provided, however, that the Committee may authorize the creation of trusts or 
make other arrangements to meet the Company's obligations under the Plan to 
deliver cash, Shares or other property pursuant to any Award which trusts or 
other arrangements shall be consistent with the "unfunded" status of the Plan 
unless the Committee otherwise determines. 
 
      16.12 Employment. Nothing in the Plan or an Award Agreement shall 
interfere with or limit in any way the right of the Company or any Affiliate to 
terminate any Grantee's employment at any time, nor confer upon any Grantee the 
right to continue in the employ or as an officer of the Company or any 
Affiliate. 
 
      16.13 Participation. No employee or officer shall have the right to be 
selected to receive an Award under this Plan or, having been so selected, to be 
selected to receive a future Award. 
 
      16.14 Military Service.  Awards shall be administered in accordance 
with Section 414(u) of the Code and the Uniformed Services Employment and 
Reemployment Rights Act of 1994. 
 
      16.15 Construction. The following rules of construction will apply to the 
Plan: (a) the word "or" is disjunctive but not necessarily exclusive, and (b) 
words in the singular include the plural, words in the plural include the 
singular, and words in the neuter gender include the masculine and feminine 
genders and words in the masculine or feminine gender include the other neuter 
genders. 
 
      16.16 Headings. The headings of articles and sections are included solely 
for convenience of reference, and if there is any conflict between such headings 
and the text of this Plan, the text shall control. 
 
      16.17 Obligations. Unless otherwise specified in the Award Agreement, the 
obligation to deliver, pay or transfer any amount of money or other property 
pursuant to Awards under this Plan shall be the sole obligation of a Grantee's 
employer; provided that the obligation to deliver or transfer any Shares 
pursuant to Awards under this Plan shall be the sole obligation of the Company. 
 
      16.18 No Right to Continue as Director.  Nothing in the Plan or any 
Award Agreement shall confer upon any Non-Employee Director the right to 
continue to serve as a director of the Company. 
 
      16.19 Stockholder Approval.  No Awards payable in Shares shall be 
granted prior to the date the Company's stockholders approve the amended and 
restated Plan. 
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                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                               2002 INCENTIVE PLAN 
 
 
 
 
         No one is allowed to give you information or tell you anything about 
the WMB Stock available under this Plan other than what is described in this 
booklet. If anyone gives you different information or tells you something other 
than what is in this booklet, you should not rely on that information because it 
was not authorized by The Williams Companies, Inc. Neither the material 
contained in this booklet nor any sale of WMB Stock to you will, under any 
circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in the 
affairs of The Williams Companies, Inc. since the date of this booklet. This 
booklet does not constitute an offer to sell securities anywhere to any person 
if it would be unlawful to make an offer to sell securities to that person in 
that place. 
 
 
 
 
  THIS DOCUMENT CONSTITUTES PART OF A PROSPECTUS COVERING SECURITIES THAT HAVE 
               BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933. 
 
                  THE DATE OF THIS PROSPECTUS IS MAY 27, 2003. 



 
         This booklet gives you information about The Williams Companies, Inc. 
2002 Incentive Plan, and is subject to the latest version of the Plan as it may 
change from time to time. 
 
INTRODUCTION. 
 
         2002 Incentive Plan. The Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan 
is a continuation of The Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 Stock Plan ("Plan"). The 
Williams Companies, Inc. 2002 Incentive Plan is referred to in this Prospectus 
as the "Plan." The Plan was approved by The Williams Companies, Inc. ("Company") 
stockholders on May 16, 2002, and it has been amended several times. Company 
stockholders approved an amendment authorizing an option exchange program on May 
15, 2003. 
 
         The Plan authorizes up to fourteen million (14,000,000) shares of the 
Company's common stock, par value $1.00 per share ("WMB Stock") (see "What Is 
Stock?" below) to be used for awards under the Plan. The Plan also permits any 
additional shares that become available (due to forfeiture, termination, use as 
exercise price or use as withholding payments) under The Williams Companies, 
Inc. Stock Plan for Nonofficer Employees, The Williams International Stock Plan 
and The Williams Companies, Inc. 1996 Stock Plan for Non-Employee Directors, 
plus up to 2,500,000 additional shares that become available under other Company 
plans to be used for awards under the Plan. Any shares cancelled pursuant to the 
option exchange program can also be used for awards under the Plan. Up to 25% of 
the total number of shares of WMB Stock deliverable under the Plan may be used 
for stock-based awards other than options. Shares that become available under 
the other plans may not be used for incentive stock options. 
 
         The shares may be authorized but unissued shares or shares reacquired 
in the open market. 
 
         The Plan provides for awards of options, restricted stock, dividend 
equivalents, performance units, performance shares, deferred stock, other 
stock-based awards and director stock awards. 
 
         If an award expires or terminates for any reason without having been 
exercised, the shares of WMB Stock that were subject to the expired or 
terminated award can be used for other awards under the Plan. 
 
         Principal Office and Telephone Number. The principal executive office 
of the Company is located at The Williams Companies, Inc. One Williams Center, 
Tulsa, Oklahoma, 74172; telephone: (918) 573-2000. 
 
         Funding of the Plan. Benefits payable under the Plan are paid directly 
by the Company. The Company is not required to fund or otherwise segregate 
assets to be used for payment of benefits under the Plan. It is intended to be 
an unfunded plan. 
 
         Certain Legal Provisions Not Applicable. The Company believes that the 
Plan is not subject to any provisions of the Employee Retirement Income Security 
Act of 1974. The Plan is not qualified under Section 401(a) of the Internal 
Revenue Code (the "Internal Revenue Code" or the "Code"). 



 
WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF THE PLAN? 
 
         The Plan has many purposes. It is intended to allow employees and 
officers of the Company or an affiliate who are chosen, to obtain or increase 
their stock in the Company, which is intended to strengthen their commitment to 
the success of the Company and to stimulate their efforts on behalf of the 
Company. Also, the Plan is intended to encourage stock ownership by non-employee 
directors, which in turn is intended to align their interests more closely with 
the interests of the Company's stockholders. The Plan is also intended to help 
attract new employees, to help retain existing employees, and to attract and 
retain highly qualified persons to serve as non-employee directors. Another 
purpose of the Plan is to give eligible employees the opportunity to earn annual 
cash bonuses based on the achievement of established performance goals . 
 
         The Plan will continue until the Board terminates the Plan or until all 
the shares of stock have been used. 
 
WHAT IS STOCK? 
 
         Stock represents an ownership interest in a company. A share of stock 
represents ownership of a small piece of a company. The owner of stock is 
entitled to vote for directors of the company at annual stockholder meetings, 
and to vote on any other matters shareholders vote on at the meeting. Each share 
of stock has one vote. The owner of stock is also entitled to dividends on the 
stock if dividends are declared. While the owner of stock assumes the risk that 
the value of the stock will go down, he or she will also benefit from any 
increase in the value of the stock. 
 
WHAT IS THE PLAN AND WHY SHOULD I BE INTERESTED? 
 
         You may be eligible for an award under the Plan if you are selected. 
Non-employee directors, employees, officers and potential employees and officers 
of the Company and its affiliates are eligible for selection. (See below "Who Is 
Eligible To Participate in the Plan?"). These are the different types of awards: 
 
         1. Stock Options. A stock option gives you the right to buy a specified 
         number of shares of WMB Stock at a set price ("option price") during 
         the "term" of the option, which is a fixed period starting on the date 
         the option is granted ("grant date"). The option price of an option is 
         usually the fair market value of the WMB Stock on the grant date. (See 
         "What Type of Awards May I be Granted: Stock Options). An option gives 
         you the opportunity to benefit from possible increases in the value of 
         WMB Stock during the term of the option, with no payment required until 
         you decide to pay the option price and purchase the shares. 
 
         2. Deferred Stock. A deferred stock award gives you the right to 
         receive WMB Stock at the end of a specified deferral period. (See "What 
         Type of Awards May I be Granted: Deferred Stock"). 
 
         3. Restricted Stock. Restricted stock is WMB Stock either awarded or 
         sold to you, which you will forfeit if you do not satisfy the vesting 
         conditions. (See "Description of Awards: Restricted Stock"). 
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         4. Performance Units. A performance unit is the right to earn cash or a 
         dollar value of WMB Stock over a period of time by achieving 
         predetermined performance objectives. (See "What Type of Awards May I 
         be Granted: Performance Units"). 
 
         5. Performance Shares. A performance share is the right to receive a 
         certain number of shares of WMB Stock by achieving predetermined 
         performance objectives. (See "What Type of Awards May I be Granted: 
         Performance Shares"). 
 
         6. Other Stock-Based Awards. The Committee that administers the Plan 
         (see "Who Administers the Plan") may grant other awards payable in WMB 
         Stock or cash, valued based on the value or change in value of WMB 
         Stock. These other awards may be paid as a bonus or for achieving 
         specified performance criteria. (See "What Type of Awards May I be 
         Granted: Other Stock-Based Awards"). 
 
         7. Dividend Equivalents. A dividend equivalent is the right to receive 
         cash, WMB Stock or other property equal to the value of dividends paid 
         on a specific number of shares of WMB Stock. (See "What Type of Awards 
         May I be Granted: Dividend Equivalents"). 
 
         8. Director Stock Awards. Non-employee directors are entitled to stock 
         options and shares of WMB Stock based on fixed formulas under the Plan. 
         (See "What Type of Awards May I be Granted: Director WMB Stock 
         Awards"). A non-employee director may also elect to receive director 
         fees as deferred shares. 
 
         No fractional shares of WMB Stock will be awarded under the Plan. 
 
         If you are granted an award under the Plan, you will receive an 
agreement containing the main terms of your award, such as the number of shares 
of WMB Stock the award is based on, the option price per share of an option, 
when you may exercise the award, when an award expires, any performance goals or 
other restrictions that must be met and any vesting schedule that applies. These 
terms will be set by the Committee that administers the Plan. (See "Who 
Administers the Plan?") 
 
WHO IS ELIGIBLE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE PLAN? 
 
         The Committee will decide whether and to whom awards will be made. All 
employees, officers, potential employees, and potential officers of the Company 
and its affiliates are eligible to receive awards; but only non-employee 
directors are eligible to receive director stock grants and director options 
(and director stock grants and director options are the only type of award 
non-employee directors are eligible to receive). An "affiliate" of the Company 
is any person (including a business venture or division) that controls, or is 
controlled by or is under common control with the Company. Awards may vary from 
person to person and from award to award. Non-employee directors should refer to 
the section below "What Type of Awards May I be Granted: Director Options and 
Directors Stock Grants". 
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CAN I SELL OR TRANSFER MY AWARDS TO SOMEONE ELSE? 
 
         If you die before exercising your award, the award will automatically 
be exercisable by the beneficiary you have designated on your beneficiary 
designation form. If you do not have a completed beneficiary designation form on 
file with the Company, the award will automatically be transferred under your 
will. If you do not have a valid will, your award will automatically be 
transferred under the laws that apply when some one dies without a will. 
Otherwise, you cannot sell or transfer any award before it is exercised, unless 
your award agreement specifically permits you to make lifetime transfers in 
limited circumstances for estate planning purposes. 
 
IS AN AWARD A GUARANTEE OF EMPLOYMENT? 
 
         Receipt of an award does not mean you have any right to remain employed 
(or remain a director). Awards do not in any way create an obligation on the 
part of the Company to retain you as an employee or non-employee director. The 
Company and all affiliates reserve the same rights to terminate your employment 
or service as a director as existed before the establishment of the Plan or the 
grant of any award under the Plan. 
 
DOES AN AWARD GIVE ME STOCKHOLDER RIGHTS? 
 
         Holding an award does not give you any rights as a stockholder of the 
Company unless and until the award vests (and, if necessary, you exercise the 
award) and the Company registers stock in your name. The only exception is 
Restricted Shares, which will confer stockholder rights on you if the Committee 
permits it. 
 
HOW WOULD MY AWARD BE AFFECTED BY A WMB STOCK SPLIT, MERGER OR REORGANIZATION? 
 
         If a significant corporate transaction or event affects the WMB Stock, 
the Committee will make whatever change it finds to be equitable and appropriate 
in your award (for example, an adjustment in the number of shares, the kind of 
securities your award is based on or the option price) in order to prevent 
dilution or enlargement of your rights under the award. Examples of the types of 
transactions that could trigger this kind of adjustment are a dividend or other 
distribution, recapitalization, forward or reverse stock split, subdivision, 
consolidation or reduction of capital, reorganization, merger, consolidation, 
scheme or arrangement, split-up, spin-off or combination. 
 
HOW WOULD MY AWARD BE AFFECTED BY CHANGE IN CONTROL OF THE COMPANY? 
 
         Your awards will become fully vested if your employment is terminated 
under certain circumstances within two years after a change in control of the 
Company. In that case you may also exercise your non-qualified options up to 18 
months after your termination (but never after they would have expired if you 
had not terminated). However, any time before a change in control and without 
your consent, the Board of Directors of the Company may change or eliminate 
these special rules concerning a change in control. 
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WHAT CIRCUMSTANCES QUALIFY ME FOR SPECIAL CHANGE IN CONTROL BENEFITS? 
 
         You will be eligible for the special vesting and longer exercise period 
after a change in control if your employment is terminated by the Company 
without "Cause" within 2 years after a change in control of the Company. 
 
         "Cause" generally means one or more of the following if it occurs after 
         a change in control, unless you have an individual agreement that 
         provides otherwise: (1) your willful failure to perform your duties, 
         (2) your willful or reckless misconduct which has an adverse effect on 
         the Company or affiliate, (3) your willful violation or disregard of 
         the code of business conduct or other Company or affiliate policy, (4) 
         your conviction (or plea of nolo contendere) of a crime involving 
         fraud, embezzlement, theft or felony involving moral turpitude or a 
         crime which causes material harm to the Company or affiliate, or (5) 
         your habitual or gross neglect of your duties. 
 
         You will also be eligible for the special vesting and longer exercise 
         period if you terminate your employment for "Good Reason" within 2 
         years after the change in control, unless after the change in control 
         the Company's directors continue to make up a majority of the board of 
         directors and the Company's chief executive officer remains in place. 
 
         "Good Reason" generally means any of the following after an applicable 
         change in control unless you have an individual agreement that provides 
         otherwise: (1) a material adverse reduction in your duties, (2) a 
         significant reduction in your authority, (3) reduction in your base 
         salary, (4) a material reduction in your aggregate compensation or 
         benefits, unless the reduction is part of an overall policy applicable 
         to you and your peers, or (5) requiring you to move to an office more 
         than 50 miles away. 
 
WHAT IS A CHANGE IN CONTROL? 
 
         A "change in control" of the Company would occur if 
 
                  (1) someone other than an affiliate of the Company obtains 20% 
                  or more of the stock of the Company; 
 
                  (2) there is a merger, reorganization or consolidation that 
                  results in a 35% or more change in ownership of the Company; 
 
                  (3) the members of the Board of the Company as of the date of 
                  your award (or those voted for by 2/3 of such members) no 
                  longer make up a majority of the Board; 
 
                  (4) the Company's stockholders approve a liquidation or 
                  dissolution of the Company; or 
 
                  (5) the Company's stockholders approve a sale or other 
                  disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the 
                  Company that results in a more than 50% change in ownership of 
                  the Company's assets. 
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WHAT TYPE OF AWARDS MAY I BE GRANTED? 
 
         You may be granted one or more of the following awards under the Plan: 
stock options, deferred stock, restricted stock, performance units, performance 
shares, other stock-based awards, dividend equivalents or director stock awards. 
 
         OPTIONS. 
 
                  What is an Option? 
 
         A stock option gives you the right to buy a specified number of shares 
of WMB Stock at the option price during the "term" of the option, which is a 
fixed period starting on the date the grant date. The option price of an option 
is usually the fair market value of the WMB Stock on the grant date. An option 
gives you the opportunity to benefit from possible increases in the value of WMB 
Stock during the term of the option, with no payment required until you decide 
to pay the option price and purchase the shares. 
 
                  What Is The Option Price? 
 
         The "option price" of an option is the amount you must pay for each 
share of the WMB Stock that you purchase by exercising your option. Your option 
agreement will state the option price of your option. It will be at least equal 
to the closing price for a share of WMB Stock on the New York Stock Exchange on 
the grant date (or, if WMB Stock did not trade on that date, the closing price 
on the nearest prior date the stock was traded.) This is called "fair market 
value." The Committee generally does not have the discretion to adjust your 
option, except in cases of extraordinary corporate transactions or events in 
order to prevent dilution or enlargement of your benefits. 
 
                  When Can I Exercise An Option? 
 
         Your option will have a "term" which will normally expire 10 years 
after the grant date. Your option agreement will say what the term is and 
whether the option is subject to a vesting schedule. The agreement will also 
include any limits on how long after termination of employment you may exercise 
your option and any conditions on your exercise of your option. All options that 
are not exercised within the times stated in the option agreement will expire. 
 
                  How Do I Exercise An Option? 
 
         You may exercise an option through an arrangement set up by the Company 
with a broker that allows the broker to immediately sell enough shares to pay 
the option price (and, if applicable, the required tax withholding) and requires 
the broker to deliver the option price (and, if applicable, the required tax 
withholding) to the Company. Also, you may give written notice, saying how many 
of your option shares you are exercising. You must include full payment of the 
option price with the notice. You must also cover required tax withholding at 
that time. You send the notice to The Williams Companies, Inc. Human Resources 
Department, One Williams Center, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74172. If you use this method, 
you may pay the option price in either of the following ways: 
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         -        cash, check or wire transfer; 
 
         -        shares of WMB Stock (or restricted WMB Stock) you have owned 
                  for at least six months or that you bought on the open market, 
                  with a fair market value on the date the option is exercised 
                  equal to the option price 
 
         You may also use any combination of the methods of option price payment 
listed above. 
 
                  Can I Exercise My Options If I No Longer Work for the Company? 
 
         Upon your termination of employment, different provisions will apply 
based on the cause of termination and the vesting status of your award. You 
should review your award agreement to determine what specific provisions apply. 
Generally, if options are unvested at the time of termination, they will be 
forfeited. Generally, if options are vested at the time of termination, you will 
have 30 days to six months to exercise. Special exercise periods or vesting 
conditions may apply if the termination is the result of death, disability, 
retirement or change in control. The award agreement details termination 
provisions in special cases. 
 
                  What is an Incentive Stock Option? 
 
         An "incentive stock option" has special tax treatment if you qualify by 
meeting the requirements. (See "What Is the Federal Income Tax Treatment of 
Awards Under the Plan: Incentive Stock Options"). A "non-qualified stock option" 
is any option that does not qualify for the special tax treatment for incentive 
stock options. If the Committee grants you an option, you will receive an option 
agreement which will tell you whether your option is an "incentive stock option" 
or a "non-qualified stock option." 
 
                  What Special Requirements Apply to Incentive Stock Options? 
 
         Only employees of the Company and its majority-owned subsidiaries are 
eligible to receive incentive stock options. 
 
         The option price for each share of WMB Stock under incentive stock 
option must be at least the fair market value of a share of WMB Stock on the 
grant date. 
 
         Incentive stock options must be exercised while you are employed or no 
more than three months after your termination (except in case of disability) in 
order to qualify for special tax treatment. 
 
         Your incentive stock option may not become exercisable for more than 
$100,000 worth of WMB Stock (measured as of the grant date of your incentive 
stock option) in any year. If the vesting schedule would result in more than 
$100,000 worth becoming exercisable in one year, the excess will be carried over 
to future years so that the limit is not exceeded. However, if more than 
$100,000 worth of WMB Stock becomes exercisable under your incentive stock 
options in a year (for example, if vesting is accelerated) the excess will not 
qualify as an incentive stock option and would become a nonqualified stock 
option. 
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         You must hold the WMB Stock you buy under an incentive stock option for 
a certain time in order to receive the favorable tax treatment. (See "What Is 
The Federal Income Tax Treatment of Awards Under the Plan: Incentive Stock 
Options"). 
 
         DEFERRED STOCK. 
 
                      What is a Deferred Stock Award? 
 
         If you receive a deferred stock award, you will be entitled to receive 
WMB Stock at a later date (such as age 65 or termination of employment), which 
will be stated in the award agreement. Unlike restricted stock, the WMB Stock 
under a deferred stock award is not transferred to you until the award becomes 
payable. The award may also be subject to vesting conditions. 
 
             Will I Receive Dividends Under my Deferred Stock Award? 
 
         You may be eligible to receive dividend equivalents or to have dividend 
equivalents added to your deferred stock. Your award agreement will tell you 
whether this is the case. 
 
         You will have no right to vote your deferred stock until it is 
delivered to you. 
 
                  RESTRICTED STOCK. 
 
                      What is Restricted Stock? 
 
         Restricted stock is WMB Stock awarded to you which you will forfeit if 
you do not satisfy the vesting conditions. If the Shares are previously 
unissued, you must pay at least par value for the WMB Stock awarded to you. You 
will be notified if you must pay this price. Your award agreement will state the 
vesting conditions, which may be based on continued employment for a specific 
period of time, on attainment of performance goals or a combination of the two. 
You cannot transfer your restricted stock until it becomes vested. You will 
forfeit your restricted stock if the vesting requirements are not met. The 
Company will keep any stock certificates for your restricted stock awards until 
the shares vest. 
 
                  Will I Receive Dividends on Restricted Stock? 
 
         Normally you will have the right to receive dividends on the restricted 
stock, and you will also have the right to vote your restricted stock. If that 
is not the case, your award agreement will say so. Your award agreement will 
also say whether the dividends on your restricted stock will be paid directly to 
you on the dividend payment date or will be paid on a deferred basis, whether 
the dividends are subject to forfeiture if you forfeit your restricted stock and 
whether the dividends will be paid in cash or shares of unrestricted WMB Stock 
or in some other form. 
 
                      What Happens to My Restricted Stock if My Employment 
                      Terminates? 
 
         Except in certain cases provided in your award agreement, if you 
terminate employment before your restricted stock vests, you will forfeit your 
restricted stock. Your award agreement will say whether you also forfeit any 
accrued but unpaid dividends or dividend equivalents. 
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                  PERFORMANCE UNITS. 
 
                      What is a Performance Unit? 
 
         A performance unit is the right to earn cash or a dollar value of WMB 
Stock over a period of time by meeting specific performance targets or goals. 
For example, your annual bonus may be paid under the Plan as a performance unit 
award. 
 
         The value of your units will be set at the beginning of the period over 
which the units are earned. For example, a performance unit could be a 
percentage of base salary or a set dollar amount. 
 
                  What Conditions Apply to Performance Units? 
 
         Your award agreement will say what performance targets and goals must 
be achieved in order for you to earn your performance units. The performance 
targets and goals may be tied to the performance of the Company, an affiliate, 
the fair market value of the WMB Stock, or your own performance. The performance 
targets and goals may also be tied to productivity, long-term growth objectives, 
and financial goals. Performance units will be subject to the requirements for 
the performance-based goals described below in "Special Rules Applicable to 
"Insiders"". 
 
         You will forfeit some or all of your performance units if the 
applicable performance targets and goals are not met. 
 
                  PERFORMANCE SHARES. 
 
                      What is a Performance Share? 
 
         A performance share is the right to earn a certain number of shares of 
WMB Stock by achieving specific performance targets and goals. The level of goal 
achievement will determine how many performance shares you earn. 
 
         The maximum number of shares which you may earn will be set at the 
beginning of the period over which the performance shares are earned. 
 
                      What Conditions Apply to My Performance Shares? 
 
         Your award agreement will say what performance targets and goals must 
be achieved in order for your performance shares to vest. The performance 
targets and goals may be tied to the performance of the Company, an affiliate, 
the fair market value of the WMB Stock, or your own performance. The performance 
targets and goals may also be tied to productivity, long-term growth objectives, 
and financial goals. Performance shares will be subject to the requirements for 
the performance-based goals described below in "Special Rules Applicable to 
"Insiders"". 
 
         You will forfeit some or all of your performance shares if the 
applicable performance targets and goals are not met. 
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                      Will I Get Dividends on WMB Stock Under a Performance 
                      Share Award? 
 
         You will not receive dividends on performance shares until the WMB 
Stock is delivered to you once you achieve the performance targets and goals. 
However, you may be eligible to have dividend equivalents added to the 
performance shares you receive on meeting performance goals. Your award 
agreement will tell you whether this is the case. 
 
                  OTHER STOCK-BASED AWARDS. 
 
                      What is an Other Stock Based Award? 
 
         An "other stock based award" is an award either paid in WMB Stock or an 
award where the value is measured with reference to WMB Stock. Stock-based 
awards may take any form the Committee chooses, including a bonus award of WMB 
Stock. If you receive a stock based award, you will be entitled to either (1) 
payment of an award in WMB Stock or (2) the right to purchase WMB Stock. Vesting 
requirements may be imposed, which may include continued employment or 
achievement of specific performance target and goals. 
 
                      What Conditions Apply to My Other Stock-Based Awards? 
 
         Your award agreement will say what performance targets and goals, if 
any, must be achieved in order for you to earn your stock-based award. As with 
other awards, performance targets and goals may be tied to the performance of 
the Company, an affiliate, the fair market value of the WMB Stock, or your own 
performance. Performance targets and goals may also be tied to productivity, 
long-term growth objectives, and financial goals. If the terms of the award 
require it, you will forfeit some or all of your stock-based awards if the 
applicable performance targets and goals (or other vesting conditions) are not 
met. 
 
                  DIVIDEND EQUIVALENTS. 
 
                      What are Dividend Equivalents? 
 
         A dividend equivalent is the right to the value of dividends paid on a 
specified number of shares of WMB Stock. Your award agreement will say whether 
you are entitled to dividend equivalents and if so, whether the dividend 
equivalents will be paid in cash, WMB Stock or some other form. Dividend 
equivalents may be granted alone or in tandem with another award under the Plan. 
The Committee will determine when the dividend equivalents will be paid or 
forfeited. 
 
                  DIRECTOR STOCK AWARDS. 
 
                      What are the Different Types of Director Stock Awards? 
 
         There are two types of director stock awards: director options and 
director stock grants. Both types of awards are granted automatically to each 
non-employee director of the Company. No one else will receive a director stock 
award. 
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                  DIRECTOR STOCK OPTIONS AND DIRECTOR STOCK GRANTS. 
 
                           When Will I Receive A Director Option? 
 
       If you are a non-employee member of the Board of Directors, you will 
automatically be granted a director option as of the date of the 2004 annual 
stockholder meeting and each regularly scheduled stockholder meeting after that. 
The option will be for 6,000 shares of WMB Stock, and may be broken into 
installments over the year rather than being granted entirely at the time of the 
annual stockholder meeting. If you are initially elected or appointed to serve 
as a non-employee director after the annual stockholder meeting and prior to 
August 1 of any year, you will receive the full director option as of December 
15. If you are initially elected or appointed to serve as a non-employee 
director between August 1 and December 15, you will receive a prorata director 
option for that year on December 15. Otherwise you will not receive a director 
option until the next annual stockholder meeting. 
 
                           When Will My Option Become Exercisable? 
 
       Your director option will be fully vested and exercisable immediately 
upon grant. 
 
                           When Will My Option Expire? 
 
       The term of your director option will generally expire the earlier of (a) 
the tenth anniversary of the grant date or (b) the fifth anniversary of the date 
you no longer serve as a director of the Company. 
 
                           What Is The Option Price of the Director Option? 
 
       Your director option agreement will state the option price of your 
director option. It will be the closing price for a share of WMB Stock on the 
New York Stock Exchange on the grant date (or, if WMB Stock did not trade on 
that date, the closing price on the nearest prior date the stock was traded.) 
This is called "fair market value." 
 
                           What do I Need to Do to Receive a Director Option? 
 
       As part of the grant of a director option, you will be requested to sign 
and return a copy of an option agreement. You should carefully review your copy 
of the option agreement before signing it. Once you do sign the option 
agreement, you should keep a copy in a safe place. 
 
                           How Do I Exercise My Director Option? 
 
       You may exercise a director option through an arrangement set up by the 
Company with a broker that allows the broker to immediately sell enough shares 
to pay the option price (and, if applicable, the required tax withholding) and 
requires the broker to deliver the option price (and, if applicable, the 
required tax withholding) to the Company. 
 
         Also, you may give written notice of your election to the Human 
Resources Department of the Company. The notice must specify the number of 
shares of WMB Stock you are electing 
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to purchase and must be accompanied by payment for the shares. If you use this 
method, you may pay the option price in either of the following ways: 
 
         -        cash, check or wire transfer; 
 
         -        shares of WMB Stock (or restricted WMB Stock) you have owned 
                  for at least six months or that you bought on the open market, 
                  with a fair market value on the date the option is exercised 
                  equal to the option price; 
 
         You may also use any combination of the methods of option price payment 
listed above. 
 
                           When I Exercise My Option, Can I Defer Receipt of the 
                           WMB Stock? 
 
         Yes, you may elect to defer receipt of your WMB Stock by filing an 
election with the Human Resources Department of the Company. The Committee will 
establish rules as to the timing of the election. (As described below under "Can 
I Defer Receipt of My Director Stock Awards and My Cash Director Fees?"). 
 
                           When Will I Receive Director Stock? 
 
       If you are a non-employee member of the Board of Directors, you will 
automatically be granted director stock under the Plan. Generally, you will be 
granted shares of WMB Stock valued at $20,000 (at the close of business on the 
date of the annual stockholder meeting) on each regularly scheduled annual 
meeting of the Company's stockholders. If you are initially elected or appointed 
to serve as a non-employee director on or after the annual stockholder meeting 
and prior to December 15, you will receive a prorata grant of director stock on 
December 15. If you are initially elected or appointed to serve as a 
non-employee director between August 1 and December 15, based on your length of 
service as a non-employee director in your initial calendar year as a 
non-employee director. Otherwise you will not receive a grant of director stock 
until the next annual stockholder meeting. 
 
                           When Will My Director Stock Become Vested? 
 
       Your director stock will be fully vested immediately upon grant. 
 
                           Can I Get Deferred Stock Instead of Director Stock? 
 
                  Yes, if you make an election with the Human Resources 
Department of the Company to defer receipt of your Director Stock. The Committee 
will establish rules as to the timing of the election. 
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                  DIRECTOR DEFERRAL ELECTIONS. 
 
                           Can I Get WMB Stock In Lieu of My Cash Director Fees? 
 
         Yes, you may make an election with the Human Resources Department of 
the Company to receive your director fees in shares of WMB Stock rather than in 
cash. Your election must be made before the fees would have been payable in 
cash. Your election will be irrevocable once the date the fees would otherwise 
have been paid has passed. The Committee may set other rules requiring earlier 
elections. 
 
                           Can I Defer Receipt of My Director Stock Awards and 
                           My Cash Director Fees? 
 
         Yes. As a non-employee director, you may defer receipt of the WMB Stock 
you would receive on exercise of your director option or as a grant of director 
stock. You may also defer payment of your director fees. Dividend equivalents 
that would have been paid on deferred WMB Stock may also be deferred or you may 
elect to have them paid in cash at the same time as dividends are paid on other 
WMB Stock. 
 
         If you elect to defer, you must file your election with the Human 
Resources Department of the Company as of the date established by the Committee. 
Your election will remain in effect as to all future fees or stock awards until 
such date as you change the election. Your election will be irrevocable as to 
past fees or stock awards as of the date the fees would otherwise have been paid 
in cash or the date the shares would have been delivered as director stock or on 
exercise of a director option. The election will be subject to such requirements 
as the Company determines. Your election must specify the number of shares or 
the amount of cash you wish to defer and must specify the date until which the 
amounts should be deferred. 
 
WHEN CAN I SELL WMB STOCK I GET UNDER THE PLAN? 
 
 
         Generally Freely Transferable. WMB Stock can be sold immediately 
without restrictions unless your award agreement imposes restrictions. 
Restricted stock cannot be sold unless and until it vests. 
 
         Certain Exceptions. If you are an "affiliate" of the Company under the 
federal securities laws, (generally speaking, officers and directors of the 
Company) you may only sell WMB Stock if you comply with Rule 144. However, you 
will not be subject to the holding period requirement of Rule 144. Further, 
purchases and sales by directors and executive officers of the Company may, 
under certain circumstances, subject such persons to possible liability under 
the "short swing" trading provisions of Section 16(b) of the Securities Exchange 
Act of 1934. 
 
         Compliance with Law. All awards and stock certificates may contain 
stock transfer orders and other restrictions under applicable federal or state 
securities laws or the rules of the New York Stock Exchange or another exchange. 
 
 
 
                                      -13- 



 
WHAT IS THE FEDERAL INCOME TAX TREATMENT OF AWARDS UNDER THE PLAN? 
 
 
         This summary of the income tax consequences of the Plan is based on the 
Internal Revenue Code of 1986 and regulations thereunder (jointly referred to as 
the "Internal Revenue Code") as in effect as of the date of this Prospectus. The 
summary does not cover any state or local income taxes or taxes in jurisdictions 
other than the United States. The law governing the tax aspects of stock award 
and incentive plans is technical, and so you should consult your tax adviser 
with respect to individual tax consequences before exercising any Award granted 
under the Plan. 
 
         NON-QUALIFIED STOCK OPTIONS (INCLUDING DIRECTOR STOCK OPTIONS). 
 
         General Rule. You will be taxed when you exercise your option (or 
director option), but not when it is granted or when it vests. When the fair 
market value of WMB Stock is greater than the option price and you choose to 
exercise, the difference will be taxable to you as ordinary income. Your "basis" 
in the WMB Stock will be the fair market value of the WMB Stock on the date of 
exercise. The difference between the fair market value of the WMB Stock at the 
time of sale and the tax basis in the WMB Stock will be taxed as a capital gain 
or loss. The holding period to determine whether the capital gain (or loss) is a 
long- or short-term capital gain (or loss) will begin running on the date you 
exercise the option. 
 
         If You Use WMB Stock to Pay the Option Price. If you pay the option 
price with WMB Stock you already owned and you receive back a larger number of 
shares, you will have ordinary taxable income equal to the fair market value (on 
the exercise date) of the additional shares received (less any cash paid in 
addition to the shares). Upon a later sale of the WMB Stock, the number of 
shares used to pay the option price will have the same basis and holding period 
(for determining whether the capital gain (or loss) is long- or short-term) as 
the shares used. Your basis in any additional shares you received when you 
exercised the option will be the fair market value of those shares on the date 
of exercise. The difference between the fair market value of the WMB Stock at 
the time of sale and the tax basis in the WMB Stock will be taxed as a capital 
gain or loss. The holding period for those shares (for determining whether the 
capital gain (or loss) is long-term or short-term) will begin at the date of 
exercise. 
 
         The Company. The Company is entitled to a tax deduction in the same 
amount and in the same year in which you recognize ordinary income resulting 
from the exercise of a non-qualified stock option. 
 
         INCENTIVE STOCK OPTIONS. 
 
         General Rule. You will not be taxed when your incentive stock option is 
granted, vests, or is exercised. However, you will be subject to the alternative 
minimum tax on the excess of the fair market value on the date of exercise over 
the option price. If you do not sell or otherwise transfer the shares until 
after the end of the ISO Holding Period, the difference between the sale price 
and the option price will be taxed as a long term capital gain (or loss). The 
lowest capital gain rate applies to WMB Stock sold that has been held for at 
least five years after exercise. However, if you sell or otherwise transfer the 
shares during the ISO Holding Period, you will have taxable ordinary income in 
that year equal to the lesser of (1) the excess of the fair market 
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value of the shares on the date of exercise over the option price, or (2) the 
excess of the sale price of the shares over the option price. (If the sale price 
is less than the fair market value of the shares on the date of exercise, and if 
the sale is a sale to an unrelated third party, the ordinary income you are 
required to recognize will be not more than the difference between the sale 
price and the option price.) The ISO Holding Period is two years from the grant 
date of the incentive stock option or one year from the date of exercise, 
whichever ends later. 
 
         If You Use WMB Stock to Pay the Option Price. If you pay the option 
price for an incentive stock option with WMB Stock you already owned and you 
receive back a larger number of shares, a number of shares equal to the number 
used to pay the option price will have a tax basis equal to that of the shares 
originally tendered. The additional newly-acquired shares will have a tax basis 
of zero. The ISO Holding Period for the newly acquired shares will begin on the 
exercise date. Tax on disposition will be as described above. If you use shares 
you obtained on exercise of an incentive stock option before the end of the ISO 
Holding Period for those shares, you will be taxed on those shares as though you 
had sold those shares at that time. 
 
         Notice to the Company. If you sell or transfer WMB Stock you received 
on exercise of an incentive stock option before the end of the ISO Holding 
Period, you may be required to provide written notice to the Company that you 
have done so. 
 
         The Company. The Company is not entitled to a tax deduction upon grant, 
exercise or subsequent transfer of shares of WMB Stock acquired upon exercise of 
an incentive stock option, if the grantee holds the shares until the end of the 
ISO Holding Period. If the grantee transfers the WMB Stock before the end of the 
ISO Holding Period, the Company will be able to take a tax deduction in the year 
of transfer in the amount of ordinary income recognized by the grantee as the 
result of the transfer. 
 
         DEFERRED WMB STOCK. 
 
         General Rule. You will not have taxable income on deferred shares until 
WMB Stock is transferred to you. At that time you will recognize ordinary income 
equal to the fair market value of the shares on that date (less the amount (if 
any) you paid for the WMB Shares). You will also have ordinary compensation 
income equal to the value of dividends or dividend equivalents paid to you on 
deferred shares before WMB Shares are delivered to you. 
 
         The Company. The Company is entitled to a tax deduction in the same 
amount and in the same year in which you have ordinary income resulting from the 
shares being transferred to you. 
 
         RESTRICTED WMB STOCK. 
 
         General Rule. You will have ordinary taxable income equal to the fair 
market value of restricted stock when it vests. That value will be your basis. 
The difference between your basis and the amount you receive when you sell (or 
transfer) the shares will be long- or short-term capital gain (or loss), 
depending on how long you hold the shares after they vest. 
 
         You may, however, if the Company permits it, make an election (a 
"Section 83(b) Election"), within 30 days after you are granted restricted 
stock, to be taxed as ordinary income on the fair market value of the restricted 
stock on the date of grant (less any amount you paid). 
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In that case, your basis will be the value of the shares on the date of grant, 
and the holding period (for determining whether subsequent gain (or loss) is 
long- or short-term capital gain (or loss)) will start on the date of grant. If 
you make a Section 83(b) Election, any nonrestricted dividends you receive on 
your restricted shares before they vest will be taxed as additional compensation 
income (not dividend income). If you make a Section 83(b) Election and you 
subsequently forfeit the restricted stock, you will not be entitled to deduct 
any amount previously included in income by reason of that election. 
 
         The Company. The Company is entitled to a tax deduction in the same 
amount and in the same year in which you recognize ordinary income from your 
restricted shares. 
 
         PERFORMANCE SHARES, PERFORMANCE UNITS AND OTHER WMB STOCK-BASED AWARDS. 
 
 
         General Rule. You will not be taxed on a performance share, performance 
unit, or other stock-based Award until you receive WMB Stock, cash (or some 
other form of payment). At that time you will have ordinary income equal to the 
amount of the cash or the value of the WMB Stock (or other form of payment) you 
receive. 
 
         The Company. The Company is entitled to a tax deduction in the same 
amount and in the same year in which you recognize ordinary income from your 
performance share, performance unit or other stock-based Award. 
 
         DIVIDEND EQUIVALENTS. 
 
         In General. Any dividend equivalents awarded with respect to Awards 
granted under the Plan and paid in cash or non-restricted stock will be taxable 
at ordinary income rates when paid. 
 
         The Company. The Company is entitled to a tax deduction in the same 
amount and in the same year in which you recognize ordinary income resulting 
from the payment of dividend equivalents. 
 
         DIRECTOR STOCK AWARDS. 
 
         You will recognize ordinary income upon grant of director stock equal 
to the fair market value of the shares on the date that the WMB Stock is granted 
(less any amount you paid). 
 
         If you make a deferral election with respect to any of your director 
stock awards or director fees (see "Can I Defer Receipt of My Director Stock 
Awards and My Cash Director Fees?"), you will also defer your recognition of 
ordinary income until you receive the WMB Stock or cash at the end of the 
deferral period. 
 
         SPECIAL RULES APPLICABLE TO "INSIDERS." 
 
         The Company's federal income tax deduction for compensation payable to 
its Chief Executive Officer and its other four highest paid executive officers 
named in the Company's proxy statement (the "Top Five Officers"), is limited, 
with some exceptions, to $1 million each in any year. The exceptions include 
taxable income received on exercise of an option if (i) the 
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Plan has been approved by stockholders; (ii) the Plan limits the number of 
shares as to which options may be granted in a specific period to any individual 
(the Plan has a two million share limit); (iii) the option price is no less than 
fair market value of the WMB Stock on the date of grant and no other amounts are 
paid to the grantee on exercise of the option; and (iv) the grant of the award 
is made by the Board's Compensation Committee. The Company expects to satisfy 
these requirements. 
 
         In general, restricted stock, deferred shares (other than deferred 
shares from an option exercise), dividend equivalents, performance shares and 
performance units will count as compensation in the year paid for purposes of 
the $1 million limit unless (i) paid solely because of the attainment of 
performance goals; (ii) the Board's Compensation Committee sets the goals; (iii) 
the Company's stockholders approve of the terms and goals of the payment; (iv) 
the Compensation Committee certifies that the performance goals were met; and 
(v) the amount paid to any one of the Top Five Officers does not exceed ten 
million dollars for any year. 
 
         TAX WITHHOLDING. 
 
         Any amount treated as compensation income to you is subject to 
applicable withholding of federal, state and local income taxes and Social 
Security taxes. (For incentive stock options, Social Security taxes may be due 
on exercise.) The Company may require that you pay (in cash or shares you have 
held at least six months or purchased on the open market) all required 
withholding taxes, or the Company may withhold the required amount from your 
compensation, other amounts due you, or from shares of WMB Stock due to you, or 
may require any combination of the foregoing. The Company does not withhold on 
income for non-employee directors. 
 
         IF YOU WORK ABROAD. 
 
         If you are employed by the Company or an affiliate, but you work 
outside the United States, you may be taxed in the foreign country where you 
work, in addition to the U.S. The tax consequences will be different depending 
upon the laws of each foreign country. Please consult your tax advisor with 
respect to your individual tax consequences in a foreign country. 
 
CERTAIN INVESTMENT CONSIDERATIONS. 
 
         The fair market value of the Company's WMB Stock has varied widely. The 
WMB Stock that you acquire under the Plan may decrease or increase in value. 
 
         As described above the Committee may, under certain circumstances, 
restrict the transfer of WMB Stock. 
 
WHO ADMINISTERS THE PLAN? 
 
         The Plan is administered by a committee (referred to as the 
"Committee") whose membership depends upon your position at the Company. The 
Board is the Committee if you are a non-employee director. The Compensation 
Committee of the Board is the Committee if you are an executive officer, 
although the Compensation Committee may choose to act for other employees as 
well. Otherwise the CEO is the Committee. The Committee must follow the Plan, 
but otherwise has full power and discretion to select those persons to whom 
awards will be granted (other than director stock awards); to determine the 
amounts and terms of awards; to change and determine the terms of any award 
agreement; to determine and change the 
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conditions, restrictions and performance criteria relating to any award; to 
determine the settlement, cancellation, forfeiture, exchange or surrender of any 
award; to make adjustments in the terms and conditions of awards including, but 
not limited to, changing the option price of any award; to construe and 
interpret the Plan and any award agreement; to establish, amend and revoke rules 
and regulations for the administration of the Plan; to make all determinations 
deemed necessary or advisable for administration of the Plan; and to exercise 
any powers and perform any acts it deems necessary or advisable to administer 
the Plan and subject to certain exceptions, to amend, alter or discontinue the 
Plan or amend the terms of any award. All decisions made by the Committee under 
the Plan are final and binding on all persons, including the Company, its 
subsidiaries, and affiliates and the persons to whom awards are granted. 
 
         No member of the Board or the Committee may be held liable personally 
for any action, determination or interpretation taken or made in good faith with 
respect to the Plan. 
 
CAN THE PLAN BE MODIFIED? 
 
         The Board may change or terminate the Plan at any time. However, any 
change that would materially adversely affect an award already made to you 
(other than an amendment to the change in control provisions) requires your 
consent. Under certain circumstances, an amendment to the Plan may require the 
approval of the Company's stockholders. Some tax advantages under the Internal 
Revenue Code will continue to be available only if the stockholders approve any 
increase in the total number of shares available under the Plan or any change to 
the to the employees eligible to be granted awards under the Plan. 
 
HOW TO OBTAIN ADDITIONAL INFORMATION. 
 
         To obtain additional information about the Plan or the Committee, 
please call the Human Resources Department, at 918-573-2000. You may also write 
to the Human Resources Department at The Williams Companies, Inc. One Williams 
Center, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74172. 
 
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE. 
 
         (c)      The following documents filed with the Commission by the 
                  Company are incorporated by reference into this Prospectus: 
 
                  1.       The Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year 
                           ended December 31, 2002; 
 
                  2.       The Company's Quarterly Report on Form l0-Q for the 
                           quarter ended March 31, 2003; 
 
                  3.       The Company's definitive proxy statement relating to 
                           our 2003 Annual Meeting of Stockholders dated March 
                           28, 2003; 
 
                  4.       The Company's Current Reports on Form 8-K: (i) dated 
                           December 31, 2002 and filed on January 17, 2003; (ii) 
                           dated February 20, 2003 and filed on February 21, 
                           2003; (iii) dated April 18, 2003 and filed on April 
                           21, 2003; (iv) dated and filed on April 22, 2003, (v) 
                           dated May 16, 2003 and filed on May 
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                           23, 2003, and (vi) dated May 22, 2003 and filed on 
                           May 23, 2003, to the extent such Forms 8-K are deemed 
                           "filed" with and not "furnished" to the SEC; and 
 
                  5.       The description of the Registrant's common stock, par 
                           value $1.00 per share, and associated rights 
                           contained in Registrant's Registration Statement on 
                           Form S-3 filed on April 4, 2002., including any 
                           amendments or reports filed for the purpose of 
                           updating that description. 
 
         All documents subsequently filed by the Company pursuant to Sections 
13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, on or after May 28, 2003 and 
prior to the filing of a post - effective amendment which indicates that all 
securities registered hereunder have been sold or which deregisters all of the 
securities offered then remaining unsold, shall be deemed to be incorporated 
herein by reference and to be a part hereof from the date of filing of such 
documents. 
 
         The Company will deliver without charge to each person to whom this 
Prospectus is delivered a copy of the Prospectus or the Company's latest Annual 
Report to WMB Stockholders, as applicable, and a copy of all reports, proxy 
statements and other communications distributed to the Company's stockholders 
generally following the delivery of this Prospectus, and will deliver without 
charge upon the written or oral request of such person, any or all of the 
information that is incorporated by reference in this Prospectus (other than 
exhibits to such information unless such exhibits are specifically incorporated 
by reference into the information that this Prospectus incorporates). All of 
these documents are available to you without charge. You should direct your 
requests for documents to the Company as follows: 
 
                  The Human Resources Department 
                  The Williams Companies, Inc. 
                  One Williams Center 
                  Tulsa, Oklahoma 74172 
                  (918) 573-2000 
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